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(1)

H.R. 1827, THE GOVERNMENT WASTE
CORRECTIONS ACT OF 1999

TUESDAY, JUNE 29, 1999

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT MANAGEMENT,

INFORMATION, AND TECHNOLOGY,
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT REFORM,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:01 p.m., in room

2247, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Stephen Horn (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Horn, Walden, Ose, Burton, and Turn-
er.

Staff present: J. Russell George, staff director; Randy Kaplan,
counsel; Bonnie Heald, communications director; Matthew Ebert,
policy advisor; Jane Cobb, professional staff member, Committee on
Government Reform; Grant Newman, clerk; Justin Schleuter, Paul
Wicker, Lauren Lefton, and John Phillips, interns; Michelle Ash
and Faith Weiss, minority counsels; Mark Stephenson, minority
professional staff member; and Earley Green, minority staff assist-
ant.

Mr. HORN. The Subcommittee on Government Management, In-
formation, and Technology will come to order.

Fraud, waste, and error in Federal programs and activities are
costing taxpayers billions of dollars each year. Earlier this session,
the Subcommittee on Government Management, Information, and
Technology held its annual series of hearings on the Federal Gov-
ernment’s financial management practices. On March 31, 1999,
this subcommittee held a hearing examining the Governmentwide
Consolidated Financial Statement. The audit of this government-
wide financial statement, performed by the General Accounting Of-
fice, illustrated the broad array of financial management problems
faced by the Federal Government.

The report confirmed that tens of billions of taxpayer dollars are
being lost each year to waste, abuse, and mismanagement in hun-
dreds of programs within the executive branch of the Federal Gov-
ernment. Improper payments made to vendors and others supply-
ing goods and services to Federal departments and agencies is one
of the most serious areas of waste and error. According to the Gen-
eral Accounting Office, Federal departments and agencies were un-
able to determine the full extent of improper payments in major
programs, estimated to involve billions of dollars each year.

At the Department of Defense, the General Accounting Office re-
ported that among the most serious financial management weak-
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nesses was the Department’s inability to determine the full extent
of improper payments. The Health Care Financing Administra-
tion’s Medicare Program was cited by the General Accounting Of-
fice as a high-risk area for fraud, waste, and abuse. In 1998, there
was an estimated $12.6 billion in Medicare overpayments.

Today we will examine H.R. 1827, the Government Waste Cor-
rections Act of 1999, introduced by my colleague and the chairman
of this full committee, the Committee on Government Reform, Rep-
resentative Dan Burton of Indiana. This legislation offers a poten-
tial solution to address the billions of dollars of erroneous overpay-
ments made each year. This bill would require executive branch de-
partments and agencies to use a process called, ‘‘recovery auditing,’’
to review Federal payment transactions to identify and recover er-
roneous overpayments.

Recovery auditing is a process of reviewing payment transactions
to identify and recover incorrect payments. Payments for goods and
services can be processed incorrectly for a variety of reasons. Ven-
dors can make pricing errors on their invoices. They may forget to
award discounts. Or they can neglect to offer allowances and re-
bates. Recovery auditors review payment transactions to identify
three types of errors.

For decades, private sector companies have successfully used re-
covery auditing to identify and collect erroneous overpayments. Re-
covery auditing is currently used to a limited extent in the Federal
Government. H.R. 1827 would expand the use of recovery auditing
to all executive branch departments and agencies for payment ac-
tivities of at least $10 million annually.

Recovery audits could be conducted in house or contracted out to
a private recovery audit firm. The bill would require recovery audi-
tors to report on the factors causing overpayments and steps that
can be taken to reduce such overpayment. To encourage agencies
to participate in recovery auditing, the bill would allow agencies to
be reimbursed for costs they incur for their recovery audit efforts.
Additional amounts collected could be used by the agency to carry
out management improvement programs.

The subcommittee will hear from a variety of public and private
sector witnesses who will discuss the provisions of H.R. 1827, in-
cluding the application of recovery auditing to the Federal Govern-
ment. I welcome our witnesses. We look forward to their testimony.
And I am delighted now to yield for an opening statement to Mr.
Turner of Texas, the ranking member on this committee. And we
are delighted to have you here, Jim. It is all yours.

[The text of H.R. 1827 and the prepared statement of Hon. Ste-
phen Horn follow:]
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106TH CONGRESS
1ST SESSION

H. R. 1827

To improve the economy and efficiency of Government operations by requiring the
use of recovery audits by Federal agencies.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MAY 17, 1999

MR. BURTON of Indiana (for himself, Mr. ARMEY, and Mr. OSE) introduced the
following bill; which was referred to the Committee on Government Reform

A BILL

To improve the economy and efficiency of Government operations by requiring the
use of recovery audits by Federal agencies.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

This Act may be cited as the ‘‘Government Waste Corrections Act of 1999’’.
SEC. 2. FINDINGS AND PURPOSES.

(a) FINDINGS.—The Congress finds the following:
(1) In private industry, overpayments to providers of goods and services

occur for a variety of reasons, including duplicate payments, pricing errors, and
missed cash discounts, rebates, or other allowances. The identification and re-
covery of such overpayments, commonly referred to as ‘‘recovery auditing’’, is an
established private sector business practice with demonstrated large financial
returns. On average, recovery audits in the private sector identify payment
error rates of 0.1 percent of purchases audited and result in the recovery of
$1,000,000 for each $1,000,000,000 of purchases.

(2) Overpayments are a serious problem for Federal agencies, given the
magnitude and complexity of Federal operations and documented and wide-
spread financial management weaknesses. Federal agency overpayments waste
tax dollars and detract from the efficiency and effectiveness of Federal oper-
ations by diverting resources from their intended uses.

(3) Recovery auditing already has been employed successfully in limited
areas of Federal activity. It has great potential for expansion to many other
Federal agencies and activities, thereby resulting in the recovery of substantial
amounts of overpayments annually. Limited recovery audits conducted to date
have identified errors averaging 0.4 percent of Federal payments audited, or
$4,000,000 for every $1,000,000,000 of payments. If fully implemented within
the Federal Government, recovery auditing has the potential to recover billions
of dollars in Federal overpayments annually.
(b) PURPOSES.—The purposes of this Act are the following:

(1) To require the use of recovery audits by Federal agencies.
(2) To provide incentives and resources to improve Federal management

practices with the goal of significantly reducing Federal overpayment rates and
other waste and error in Federal programs.

SEC. 3. ESTABLISHMENT OF RECOVERY AUDITS REQUIREMENT.

(a) ESTABLISHMENT OF REQUIREMENT.—Chapter 35 of title 31, United States
Code, is amended by adding at the end the following:

‘‘SUBCHAPTER VI—RECOVERY AUDITS

‘‘§ 3561. Definitions
‘‘In this subchapter, the following definitions apply:

‘‘(1) DIRECTOR.—The term ‘Director’ means the Director of the Office of
Management and Budget.
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‘‘(2) PAYMENT ACTIVITY.—The term ‘payment activity’ means an executive
agency activity that entails making payments to—

‘‘(A) vendors or other entities that provide property or services for the
direct benefit or use of an executive agency; or

‘‘(B) entities that provide services or make payments on behalf of the
Federal Government pursuant to contractual arrangements with an execu-
tive agency.
‘‘(3) RECOVERY AUDIT.—The term ‘recovery audit’ means an auditing process

to identify overpayments made by executive agencies to vendors and other com-
mercial entities in connection with a payment activity, including overpayments
that result from duplicate payments, pricing errors, failure to provide applicable
discounts, rebates, or other applicable allowances, or charges or payments that
are not authorized by law, regulation, or other applicable requirements.

‘‘§ 3562. Recovery audit requirement
‘‘(a) IN GENERAL.—Except as provided in subsection (d), the head of each execu-

tive agency—
‘‘(1) shall conduct recovery audits with respect to each payment activity of

the executive agency that expends $10,000,000 or more annually; and
‘‘(2) may conduct recovery audits for any other payment activity of the exec-

utive agency.
‘‘(b) PROCEDURES.—In conducting recovery audits under this section, the head

of an executive agency—
‘‘(1) shall give priority to the most recent payments;
‘‘(2) shall implement this section in a manner designed to ensure the great-

est financial benefit to the Government; and
‘‘(3) may conduct recovery audits directly, by procuring performance of re-

covery audits by contract (subject to the availability of appropriations), or by
any combination thereof.
‘‘(c) RECOVERY AUDIT CONTRACTS.—

‘‘(1) EXECUTIVE AGENCY AUTHORITIES.—With respect to recovery audits pro-
cured by an executive agency by contract—

‘‘(A) notwithstanding section 3302(b) of this title, the executive agency
head may pay the contractor an amount not to exceed 25 percent of the
total amount recovered by the executive agency, through setoff and other-
wise, solely on the basis of information obtained as a result of audits per-
formed by the contractor under the contract;

‘‘(B) the executive agency head may authorize the contractor (subject to
subparagraph (C)) to notify entities of potential overpayments, to respond
to questions concerning potential overpayments, and to take other adminis-
trative actions with respect to overpayment claims; and

‘‘(C) subject to section 3711 of this title, the executive agency head shall
have final authority to resolve disputes, to compromise or terminate over-
payment claims, to collect by setoff, and to initiate litigation or referrals for
litigation.
‘‘(2) CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS.—The head of an executive agency

shall include in each contract for procurement of performance of a recovery
audit a requirement that the contractor shall—

‘‘(A) provide to the executive agency periodic reports on conditions giv-
ing rise to overpayments identified by the contractor and any recommenda-
tions on how to mitigate such conditions; and

‘‘(B) notify the executive agency of any overpayments identified by the
contractor pertaining to the executive agency or to another executive agency
that are beyond the scope of the contract.
‘‘(3) EXECUTIVE AGENCY ACTION FOLLOWING NOTIFICATION.—The head of an

executive agency shall take prompt and appropriate action in response to a noti-
fication by a contractor under subparagraph (A) or (B) of paragraph (2), includ-
ing forwarding to other executive agencies any information that applies to them.
‘‘(d) EXEMPTIONS.—The Director may exempt any executive agency payment ac-

tivity from the requirement of subsection (a)(1) if the Director determines that con-
ducting recovery audits for that payment activity would not be practical or cost-ef-
fective.
‘‘§ 3563. Recovery audit model programs

‘‘(a) IN GENERAL.—The Director, after consulting with executive agency heads,
shall designate not less than five recovery audit model programs. The designated
model programs shall—
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‘‘(1) reflect a representative range of executive agencies, program activities,
and payment practices; and

‘‘(2) continue for a period of at least one year.
‘‘(b) PURPOSE.—The purpose of the model programs designated under this sec-

tion is to stimulate and enhance recovery audits in the Federal Government by de-
veloping best practices and otherwise identifying ways to make recovery audits more
effective. In designating the model programs, the Director shall ensure that the des-
ignated programs complement, and in no way preempt or delay, other Federal recov-
ery audit activities.
‘‘§ 3564. Disposition of amounts collected

‘‘(a) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding section 3302(b) of this title, amounts an ex-
ecutive agency collects, by setoff and otherwise, each fiscal year through recovery
audits conducted under this subchapter shall be treated in accordance with this sec-
tion.

‘‘(b) USE FOR RECOVERY AUDIT COSTS.—Not more than one quarter of the
amounts collected by an executive agency through recovery audits shall be available
to meet obligations to recovery audit contractors and to reimburse applicable appro-
priations for other recovery audit costs incurred by the executive agency.

‘‘(c) USE FOR MANAGEMENT IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM.—Not more than one half
of the amounts collected by an executive agency through recovery audits—

‘‘(1) shall be available to the head of the executive agency to carry out the
management improvement program of the agency under section 3565 of this
title;

‘‘(2) may be credited for that purpose by the agency head to any agency ap-
propriations and funds that are available for obligation at the time of collection;
and

‘‘(3) shall remain available for the same period as the appropriation or fund
to which credited.
‘‘(d) USE FOR ORIGINAL PURPOSE.—Not more than one quarter of the amounts

collected—
‘‘(1) shall be credited to the appropriation or fund, if any, available for obli-

gation at the time of collection for the same general purposes as the appropria-
tion or fund from which the overpayment was made; and

‘‘(2) shall remain available for the same period and purposes as the appro-
priation or fund to which credited.
‘‘(e) REMAINDER.—Amounts collected that are not applied in accordance with

subsection (b), (c), or (d) shall be deposited in the Treasury as miscellaneous re-
ceipts.

‘‘(f) LIMITATION OF AMOUNTS.—In accordance with section 1512(d) of this title,
the Director may reserve amounts made available to an executive agency under sub-
sections (b) through (d) to the extent the Director determines that the full amounts
otherwise available cannot be used productively for the purposes for which they are
made available.
‘‘§ 3565. Management improvement program

‘‘(a) IN GENERAL.—
‘‘(1) REQUIREMENT.—The head of each executive agency shall conduct a

management improvement program, consistent with rules prescribed by the Di-
rector.

‘‘(2) PROGRAM FEATURES.—In conducting the program, the head of the exec-
utive agency—

‘‘(A) shall, as the first priority of the program, address problems that
contribute directly to agency overpayments; and

‘‘(B) may seek to reduce errors and waste in other executive agency pro-
grams and operations by improving the executive agency’s staff capacity, in-
formation technology, and financial management.
‘‘(3) INTEGRATION WITH OTHER ACTIVITIES.—The head of an executive agen-

cy—
‘‘(A) subject to subparagraph (B), may integrate the program under this

section, in whole or in part, with other executive agency management im-
provement programs and activities; and

‘‘(B) must retain the ability to account specifically for the use of
amounts made available under section 3465(b) of this title.

‘‘(b) AWARDS.—
‘‘(1) IN GENERAL.—The head of an executive agency may, under the program

under this section and subject to the availability of appropriations, pay cash
awards to career employees of the executive agency who have made extraor-
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dinary contributions to improving the executive agency’s operations in a way
that demonstrably and substantially reduces waste and error by the executive
agency.

‘‘(2) TERMS AND CONDITIONS.—An award under this subsection shall be sub-
ject to the following terms and conditions:

‘‘(A) An award may be granted to an individual employee or to a group
of employees, in any amount not exceeding $150,000 for any individual.

‘‘(B) The award must be based on a written determination by the execu-
tive agency head that the awardee (or the group of awardees, collectively)
was directly and primarily responsible for actions that result in tangible
cost savings to the executive agency of at least double the amount of the
award.

‘‘(C) The Director must concur in any award that exceeds $50,000 to
any individual.

‘‘(D) The awards shall be in addition to any pay and allowances to
which an employee is otherwise entitled, and shall not affect an employee’s
eligibility for other bonuses and awards.

‘‘(E) The award shall be subject to such additional terms and conditions
as may be prescribed by the Director.
‘‘(3) CAREER EMPLOYEE DEFINED.—In this subsection the term ‘career em-

ployee’ means any employee of an executive agency, other than—
‘‘(A) a noncareer appointee, limited term appointee, or limited emer-

gency appointee (as such terms are defined in section 3132(a) of title 5) in
the Senior Executive Service; and

‘‘(B) an employee in a position that has been excepted from the competi-
tive service by reason of its confidential, policy-determining, policy-making,
or policy-advocating character.

‘‘§ 3566. Responsibilities of the Office of Management and Budget
‘‘(a) IN GENERAL.—The Director shall be responsible for coordinating and over-

seeing the implementation of this subchapter.
‘‘(b) GUIDANCE.—In addition to the Director’s specific responsibilities under this

subchapter, the Director shall issue rules and provide support to agencies in imple-
menting the subchapter. The Director shall issue initial rules not later than 90 days
after the date of enactment of this subchapter.

‘‘(c) REPORTS.—
‘‘(1) IN GENERAL.—Not later than one year after the date of the enactment

of this subchapter, and annually for each of the two years thereafter, the Direc-
tor shall submit a report on implementation of the subchapter to the President,
the Committee on Government Reform of the House of Representatives, the
Committee on Governmental Affairs of the Senate, and the Committee on Ap-
propriations of the House of Representatives and of the Senate.

‘‘(2) CONTENTS.—Each report shall include—
‘‘(A) a general description and evaluation of the steps taken by execu-

tive agencies to conduct recovery audits, including an inventory of the pro-
grams and activities of each executive agency that are subject to recovery
audits;

‘‘(B) a description of any exemptions from recovery audits made under
section 3562(d) of this title;

‘‘(C) a description and evaluation of the recovery audit model programs
conducted under section 3563 of this title, that shall include—

‘‘(i) an assessment of the benefits of the programs;
‘‘(ii) an identification of best practices from the programs that could

be applied to other recovery audit activities; and
‘‘(iii) an identification of any significant problems or barriers to

more effective recovery audits that were experienced in the model pro-
grams;
‘‘(D) a description of executive agency management improvement pro-

grams under section 3565 of this title, including a description of any awards
under section 3565(b) of this title; and

‘‘(E) any recommendations for changes in executive agency practices or
law or other improvements that the Director believes would enhance the ef-
fectiveness of executive agency recovery auditing.

‘‘§ 3567. General Accounting Office reports
‘‘Not later than 60 days after issuance of each report under section 3566(c) of

this title, the Comptroller General of the United States shall submit a report on the
implementation of this subchapter to the Committee on Government Reform of the
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House of Representatives, the Committee on Governmental Affairs of the Senate,
the Committee on Appropriations of the House of Representatives and of the Senate,
and the Director.’’.

(b) APPLICATION TO ALL EXECUTIVE AGENCIES.—Section 3501 of title 31, United
States Code, is amended by inserting ‘‘and subchapter VI of this chapter’’ after ‘‘sec-
tion 3513’’.

(c) DEADLINE FOR INITIATION OF RECOVERY AUDITS.—The head of each executive
agency shall begin the first recovery auditing under section 3562 of title 31, United
States Code, as amended by this section, by not later than 6 months after the date
of the enactment of this Act.

(d) CLERICAL AMENDMENT.—The analysis at the beginning of chapter 35 of title
31, United States Code, is amended by adding at the end the following:

‘‘SUBCHAPTER VI—RECOVERY AUDITS

‘‘3561. Definitions.
‘‘3562. Recovery audit requirement.
‘‘3563. Recovery audit model programs.
‘‘3564. Disposition of amounts collected.
‘‘3565. Management improvement program.
‘‘3566. Responsibilities of the Office of Management and Budget.
‘‘3567. General Accounting Office reports.

Æ
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Mr. TURNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This hearing, of course,
is focused on a piece of legislation that the chairman of this com-
mittee, Mr. Burton, introduced last year which seeks to make re-
covery auditing mandatory for Federal agencies. I appreciate
Chairman Horn’s interest in this issue and his willingness to focus
on it by holding this hearing.

As we know, the Federal Government erroneously pays vendors
and contractors billions of dollars each year and, through a series
of financial management hearings held by this subcommittee, we
have learned, for example, that the Medicare system made approxi-
mately $12 billion in erroneous payments in fiscal year 1998 re-
vealing an error rate of 7 percent. Obviously, these kinds of errors
and mistakes do not need to exist in our Federal agencies and I
commend Chairman Burton as well as Chairman Horn for focusing
on this problem, continuing to search for solutions such as recovery
auditing.

Mr. Chairman, thank you again for the opportunity to be a part
of this very important hearing.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Jim Turner follows:]
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Mr. HORN. I thank the gentleman. And we are waiting for Chair-
man Burton. He should be here in a minute or so. So we will be
in recess for a minute or so. When Mr. Burton arrives, we will have
the statement read into the record.

In the meantime, let me note, this is for some of you that have
been here before, before this subcommittee or any subcommittee of
the Government Reform Committee, we swear in all witnesses. And
when we have you at the table, such as panel two where there are
four witnesses, when we call on you in that sequence, the document
you have given us in writing, we have read. And that automatically
goes into the record without any additional motions. And we would
like you to summarize those statements so there is more dialog
with the committee members on both sides of the aisle to ask ques-
tions and get to the core of the matter.

And we are now delighted to introduce the gentleman from Indi-
ana, the chairman of the Committee on Government Reform, for an
opening statement.

Mr. BURTON. I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman. And you will
see, first of all, I am out of breath because I am out of shape. And,
second, I am wearing sunglasses because I forgot to change these.
So I don’t want you to think I am a movie star or think I am.

Thank you, Chairman Horn, for holding this hearing on H.R.
1827, the Government Waste Corrections Act.

One of my highest priorities as chairman of the Committee on
Government Reform is to attack the widespread fraud, waste, and
error in Federal programs and activities that cost taxpayers bil-
lions of dollars every year. One area where we bleed millions of dol-
lars every day is in overpayments for contractors that often go un-
detected and almost never get repaid. Many agencies could benefit
from the use of recovery auditing. Several of these could see sub-
stantial gains.

The Department of Defense, the Environmental Protection Agen-
cy, NASA, and the Department of Energy have all been on GAO’s
high-risk list for almost 10 years for contract management prob-
lems. These agencies represent about $140 billion worth of con-
tracts yearly. DOD alone represents about $100 billion of this
spending. How much of this is wasted in overpayments has not
been calculated, but with the problems associated with these con-
tracting operations, I would bet that the figures are pretty high.

Another high-dollar, high-risk area is Medicare. Of about $200
billion it pays out annually, overpayments in Medicare’s fee for
service claims last year were estimated at $12.6 billion. That is
$12.6 billion in just 1 year. Over the past 3 years, this figure is es-
timated at over $56 billion. This needless waste of money year
after year significantly distorts the true costs of Medicare. Mr.
Chairman, if nothing else, recovery auditing should be mandated
to recoup Medicare overpayments.

I just hope that when the bill passes and these overpayments
start coming back, the checks won’t be returned as is the current
practice. And I would like to say that, Mr. Chairman, that I read
an article that was in the Regulatory News and it indicated that
some of these checks are being returned because they don’t know
what to do with them. And we certainly want to make sure that

VerDate 11-SEP-98 10:41 May 25, 2000 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00016 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 C:\DOCS\63548.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



14

that is corrected, because if people are sending overpayments back
to the Treasury and to the government——

Mr. HORN. Without objection, that article will be put in the
record at this point.

[The information referred to follows:]
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Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And this is even when
providers voluntarily return the money, their checks are still re-
turned. Mr. Chairman, I hope your subcommittee will try to get
some answers from the representatives from HCFA today on that
very problem.

Let me briefly describe what my bill does. The bill requires agen-
cies to conduct recovery auditing to identify and collect overpay-
ments for programs that spend $10 million or more annually. Up
to 25 percent of the money collected back can be used to pay the
recovery audit firm, so there is no payment to the contractor unless
the overpayments are returned. The bill also allows agencies to put
25 percent of collections back into the programs and activities from
which the overpayments originated. Mr. Chairman, this is to pro-
vide agencies that need an incentive to commit to this activity.

Requiring agencies to identify and recover overpayments is only
one of the bill’s key objectives. The other is to remedy the root
causes that gave rise to the overpayments in the first place. To this
end, the bill also allows for some of the money recovered to be
available to the agency to make improvements to their financial
and other internal systems in order to prevent overpayments and
reduce other problems of waste and error in the future. Recovered
moneys not used for these purposes will get returned to the Treas-
ury.

Mr. Chairman, this bill holds great promise. In places where re-
covery auditing has been tested in government, it has proven effec-
tive. For instance, the Army-Air Force exchange program [AAFES]
has 16 years of experience with recovery auditing, having begun
the practice in 1983. With purchases of approximately $6.5 billion
annually, over $100 million has been recovered over the past 5
years.

In another example, the Defense Department has been conduct-
ing a recovery auditing demonstration program at its supply center
in Philadelphia. Looking at purchase transactions from fiscal years
1993 to 1995, over $27 million in overpayments have been identi-
fied. Given the billions of dollars we spend to procure goods and
services annually and the magnitude of the overpayment problem
in our current programs, this bill has enormous potential to
achieve substantial cost savings and benefits for the government
and the American taxpayer.

Mr. Chairman, I stand ready to work with you, our Democratic
colleagues, and this administration to make whatever improve-
ments that are necessary to get the best bill possible. I want to
thank you again for moving forward with the subcommittee consid-
eration of this very important bill. And I apologize, once again, for
my tardiness.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Dan Burton follows:]
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Mr. HORN. We thank you for putting in this bill. We think it has
a lot of merit.

Now if the Comptroller General will stand and raise his right
hand?

[Witness sworn.]
Mr. HORN. The clerk will note that the witness affirmed the oath.
And we are delighted to have you with us. It is an honor. And

we hope you have enjoyed your first few months on the job, which
is one of the most important in the United States. So welcome.

STATEMENT OF DAVID D. WALKER, COMPTROLLER GENERAL,
GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE

Mr. WALKER. Thank you. Chairman Horn, Chairman Burton,
Ranking Member Turner, I appreciate the opportunity to discuss
H.R. 1827, the Government Waste Corrections Act of 1999 and its
relationship to the longstanding issues of government accountabil-
ity for use of public moneys, overpayments, and the role of recovery
auditing in identifying and recovering overpayments.

One of the most important issues facing the government today is
the need for greater accountability in managing the finances of our
national government. It is a significant problem at many agencies
and one that has been the subject of frequent reports by us and
others. One key aspect of the problem is the difficulty the govern-
ment has in assuring proper payment of all of its bills while avoid-
ing overpayments. My testimony today will discuss the dimensions
of the overpayment problem, our past work on the DOD recovery
auditing demonstration program, and the Government Waste Cor-
rections Act of 1999.

My comments on the bill reflect my belief that there are three
principles that should guide any recovery auditing program. First,
there should be meaningful incentives for agencies to want to par-
ticipate in the program and to make it work. Second, there should
be adequate safeguards to ensure that the program is implemented
in a manner intended by Congress and that it preserves the integ-
rity of the congressional appropriations process. And, third, there
should be transparency in the conduct of the program. That is,
there should be evaluation reporting on program implementation,
to include the amounts recovered under the program and how they
are used. In the context of these three principles, I will suggest op-
portunities to strengthen the bill.

Significant financial systems’ weaknesses, problems with fun-
damental recordkeeping and financial reporting, incomplete docu-
mentation, and weak internal controls continue to prevent the gov-
ernment from effectively managing its operations. Significant
among these problems is the inability of Federal agencies to deter-
mine the full extent of improper payments that occur in major pro-
grams estimated to involve billions of dollars annually.

Within the estimated billions of dollars of improper payments,
the amount of exact overpayments that are involved is unknown.
Given the poor state of the financial accounting record at many
agencies, neither the Federal agencies nor we have a very good es-
timate of the extent of overpayments that occur each year, yet we
expect that they are significant. We know, for example, that be-

VerDate 11-SEP-98 10:41 May 25, 2000 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00022 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 C:\DOCS\63548.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



20

tween the years 1994 and 1998, contractors returned about $4.6
billion in overpayments to the Department of Defense alone.

Across government, improper payments, which includes overpay-
ments, occur in a variety of programs and activities, including
those related to contract management, Federal financial assistance,
and tax refunds. Reported estimates of improper payments total
billions of dollars annually. Such payments can result from incom-
plete or inaccurate data used to make payment decisions, insuffi-
cient monitoring or oversight, and other deficiencies in agency in-
formation systems and controls.

The risk of improper payments is increased in programs involv-
ing one of three criteria: first, complex criteria for computing pay-
ments; second, a significant volume of transactions; and, third, an
emphasis on expediting payments. The reasons for improper pay-
ments range from inadvertent errors to fraud and abuse.

Recovery auditing offers the potential to identify and recover
some of these overpayments. Recovery auditing started about 30
years ago and it is used in several industries including the auto-
motive, retail, and food service industries. The DOD, the Army and
Air Force Exchange Service, and the Navy exchange service, use
recovery auditing. An external audit recovery group may be the
only group used by an organization or it may be used in combina-
tion with internal resources that examine invoices for overpay-
ments prior to an external group’s review.

Recognizing its potential to the government, in fiscal year 1996,
the National Defense Authorization Act required the Secretary of
Defense to conduct a demonstration project to evaluate the feasibil-
ity of using recovery auditing and to identify overpayments made
to vendors by DOD. Authority to expand the program was provided
in fiscal year 1998 under the National Defense Authorization Act.

The DOD demonstration project began in September 1996 when
the Defense supply center in Philadelphia competitively contracted
with Profit Recovery Group International [PRGI]. The contract cov-
ers purchases made during fiscal years 1993 to 1995 and requires
PRGI to identify and document overpayments and to make rec-
ommendations to reduce future overpayments. PRGI receives a fee
of 20 percent of net collected funds. The focus of the demonstration
program is on purchases of subsistence, medical, and clothing
items, items that are typically found in retail merchandising estab-
lishments.

We have reviewed the demonstration program and concluded
that recovery auditing offers the potential to identify overpay-
ments, but implementation problems hindered DOD from fully re-
alizing the benefits of the program. As of June 1999, according to
PRGI, it had completed 90 percent of its work and identified $29.3
million in overpayments made to suppliers on purchases of roughly
$6 billion. However, collections by DOD, as of June 1999, only
amounted to approximately $2.6 million.

DOD has been slow to embrace recovery auditing. For example,
in House Report 105–532, which related to a bill providing for fis-
cal year 1999 DOD authorizations, DOD was directed to expand
the use of recovery auditing. We found, however, that DOD had not
done so. While DOD issued an August 1998 memorandum encour-
aging the use of recovery auditing and some activities within DOD
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have expressed interest in this concept, no contracts had been
awarded at the time we completed our work in March 1999. We
subsequently ascertained, however, that in June 1999, earlier this
month, one of the recipients of the 1998 memorandum, the U.S.
Transportation Command, had entered into such a contract and
that it should be awarded in the near future.

The Government Waste Corrections Act of 1999 would require
the use of recovery auditing by Federal agencies and provide incen-
tives to improve Federal management practices with the goal of re-
ducing overpayments. We believe the bill is a positive step in the
government’s effort to reduce overpayments and to obtain timely
identification and recovery of overpayments when they occur. The
act addresses recommendations we made in our recent report on
DOD’s demonstration program. This includes giving the head of the
executive agency the option to perform recovery auditing with in-
ternal staff, by contract, or through a combination of internal staff
and contract resources.

We believe it is very important that heads of agencies perform
a sound evaluation of the applicability of recovery auditing to their
operations and the related cost and benefits of undertaking inter-
nal recovery auditing before asking an external audit group to do
such auditing. Simply stated, we believe that it is important to pick
the low-hanging fruit before turning to contingency fee arrange-
ments on the outside. Where recovery auditing can be cost-effec-
tively used across government and whether that is the case re-
mains somewhat of an open question that needs to be carefully
thought through.

We also support the bill’s requirement that recovery auditing
contractors provide periodic reports with recommendations on how
to mitigate overpayment problems and that, as part of the agency’s
management improvement program, the agency is to give first pri-
ority to addressing problems that contribute to overpayments.

Finally, the bill allows applicable appropriations to be reim-
bursed for costs incurred by government activities in supporting re-
covery audit efforts and to provide other incentives to support the
use of recovery auditing. These features should eliminate some of
the implementation problems we saw in the demonstration pro-
gram at DOD.

While we are positive toward the concept of recovery auditing
and its potential for application to the Federal Government, the
government’s experience with recovery auditing has been limited.
Thus, we think it is a good idea to further mandate additional
model programs in Federal agencies to determine the applicability
of recovery auditing and to develop best practices for their use gov-
ernmentwide. In conducting the mandated model programs—at
least five are currently provided for in the bill—there should be
sufficient diversity in where recovery auditing is modeled to ade-
quately test the concept among the different types of payment ac-
tivities. Beyond the mandate of the model programs, we believe
that the use of recovery auditing should be, at least for the time
being, available but not mandated for other Federal agencies.

The committee may also want to reexamine the bill’s provisions
relating to the use of recoveries made under the program. While fi-
nancial incentives are critical to the program’s success, incentives
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that are too great are unnecessary and may undermine the pro-
gram by creating inappropriate disincentives to making accurate
and timely payments in the first instance. The committee may
want to provide for a more substantial portion of the recoveries to
be returned to the Treasury, therefore creating a win-win situation
whereby the agency benefits and the taxpayers benefit as a result
of this effort, more than just the recoveries.

We will be happy to discuss further technical comments with the
committee staff.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, Federal agency managers have a fi-
duciary responsibility relating to and are accountable for the prop-
er use of Federal funds. Our work has shown that in certain cases,
these responsibilities are not being exercised adequately and the
result is billions of dollars a year in improper payments, a substan-
tial portion of which represent overpayments that may never be re-
covered.

Federal agencies need to achieve more effective control over their
payment processes. The causes of the payment problems are varied
and many are longstanding. The solutions can be found in the ef-
fective use of technology, the establishment of sound internal con-
trol and payment processes, and the wise use of human capital.

If Federal agencies do not effectively tackle these challenges,
they will continue to risk erroneously paying contractors billions of
dollars and perpetuating other financial management problems. Ef-
fectively addressing these challenges, however, will require invest-
ment and sustained commitment by top-level management. Recov-
ery auditing, which has a longstanding track record in the private
sector, offers a low-risk opportunity to identify and recover some of
these overpayments.

We strongly support the provisions of H.R. 1827 providing for
model recovery auditing programs. In this way, the government
can assess the applicability of recovery auditing to different types
of payments and develop the best practices for its use on a wider
scale. In our view, with the use of model programs plus strong
monetary incentives, it would be unnecessary to mandate recovery
auditing across the government. There may also be opportunities
to employ novel servicing arrangements, such as creating a center
of excellence in a Federal agency to provide leadership to other
agencies in implementing recovery auditing.

The keys to the successful execution of governmentwide recovery
auditing programs are: one, meaningful incentives for agencies to
want to participate in the program and to make it work; two, ade-
quate safeguards to ensure that achieving congressional intent is
attained and that the proper use of appropriations is maintained;
and, three, assuring transparency in the conduct of the program.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. I would be happy
to answer any questions that you or Chairman Burton may have
at the present time.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Walker follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Well, I thank the gentleman for that very thoughtful
statement and now yield for questioning to the chairman of the full
committee, Mr. Burton of Indiana.

Mr. BURTON. The first thing that comes to my mind, which I al-
luded to in my statement, is that you said that—and I think about
the DOD—that there was $29 million, in overpayments and only
$2.6 million of that has been recovered? Is that correct?

Mr. WALKER. That is correct, sir.
Mr. BURTON. Well, why is that?
Mr. WALKER. There are a number of reasons, Mr. Chairman. I

would be happy to provide more for the record, but first the con-
tractor identifies the alleged overpayment and then there has to be
actions taken on behalf of DOD in order to actually recover those
moneys.

Mr. BURTON. What kinds of actions?
Mr. WALKER. Well——
Mr. BURTON. They have to send a bill out or a letter out saying

there was an overpayment made and we want you to respond?
Mr. WALKER. Well, they would have to have some type of cor-

respondence interaction. But, they typically would want to satisfy
themselves that they agree that, in fact, there is an overpayment.
I would be more than happy, Mr. Chairman, for the record, to pro-
vide some specific details if you would like.

[The information referred to follows:]
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Mr. BURTON. Well, you know, for instance, with the Department
of Defense, if a contractor wants to do business with the Depart-
ment of Defense in the future on future contracts, if he has been
overpaid to the tune of $29 million, it would appear to me that he
would check that out pretty quickly and make restitution. Other-
wise, he might not be able to be a primary bidder on a contract in
the future. I don’t know why in the world it should take a long pe-
riod of time once you find out there are $29 million in overpay-
ments to get it back and $2.6 million is not even a tenth of that.
It just doesn’t make any sense.

Mr. WALKER. Mr. Chairman, clearly it should have been handled
more expeditiously than it has. The only thing that we note in my
full statement that I would like to add now is that—it is interest-
ing—there are actually some provisions in the law right now I
think that also need to be looked at, beyond what we are address-
ing here.

For example, right now the government can be required to pay
interest if it does not make its payments on a timely basis. How-
ever, if contractors knowingly received overpayments, they are not
required to pay any interest on those overpayments, even if they
knowingly hold onto those payments for an extended period of
time—potentially years—waiting for the Department of Defense to
ask them.

Mr. BURTON. Well, that might be something we could even incor-
porate into this bill. If there is an overpayment made with the
knowledge of the contractor and the contractor doesn’t return that
in a timely fashion, he pays an interest penalty. That is something
I think our staff ought to write down and look at to the feasibility
of putting in this bill.

The other thing I wanted to ask you about is you said that you
want to have these audits done internally rather than externally.
Why? It seems to me that if it had been handled—if the auditing
process had been handled properly in the first place within the
agency, the overpayment would have been caught initially. And if
the overpayment wasn’t caught, what is the incentive for the inte-
rior auditor to correct the mistake that was made?

Mr. WALKER. Mr. Chairman, actually I believe what is important
is that efforts be taken to try to capture the low-hanging fruit.

Mr. BURTON. Well——
Mr. WALKER. Either through internal resources or external con-

tractors. Either one or a combination thereof, before entering into
contingent fee arrangements. My point is if we don’t do that, then
we can end up paying fairly significant contingent fees to recover
overpayments that could more cost-effectively be obtained even po-
tentially through contractor resources, but not under a contingent
fee arrangement.

Mr. BURTON. Well, that might drag out for a long period of time.
I mean, the overpayments have been known for a long time. The
agencies involved have not been collecting those overpayments. The
reauditing after the payments have been made hasn’t been done
very effectively. And the incentive for an outside auditing firm to
do it will stimulate them to get the job done. And I am not sure
that stimulation would be there on the inside of the agency.
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Mr. WALKER. I think it is facts and circumstances. Let me give
you an example——

Mr. BURTON. And, besides, wouldn’t you have to have more funds
expended in that agency to be able to provide for this reauditing?

Mr. WALKER. Not necessarily. I think there could be an impact
on the appropriations process that would have to be examined. Let
me give you one example, Mr. Chairman. HCFA had about $24 bil-
lion in overpayments. They have gotten it down to about $12 bil-
lion. Still too high. No question about it.

One of the things that we have been encouraging HCFA to do for
some time, and they have adopted our recommendation, is to make
use of commercially available software to help identify some of
these overpayments. Such software is used widely in the private
sector. That is something that HCFA has done, which is one of the
reasons they found a lot of these recoveries. In that case, the gov-
ernment gets 100 cents on the dollar for all of the savings.

Mr. BURTON. Well, hasn’t GAO reported regarding this reduction
you are talking about that this decrease was attributable to better
documentation provided to the auditors, rather than to a sub-
stantive reduction in improper payments?

Mr. WALKER. Much of it has been attributable to documentation,
that is true. There has been some reduction in improper payments.
But a lot of it was the documentation issue.

Mr. BURTON. Yes. Does this mean that the earlier figures were
not accurate? I mean the higher figures there? You know, you said
it was reduced from——

Mr. WALKER. I would say that we had better clarity as to the na-
ture of what that number was. It wasn’t exactly what was thought
initially.

Mr. BURTON. But they may have been inaccurate.
Mr. WALKER. That is true. They could have been, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BURTON. Have there been specific actions taken by HCFA

over the last years or so that can be attributed to the decline in
the overpayment estimates?

Mr. WALKER. They are taking actions now. For example, they
have adopted our recommendation to use commercially available
software in order to try to identify possible improper payments. It
was a while in coming, but they have done it now.

Mr. BURTON. What is HCFA doing right now, specifically, to try
to recover these overpayments?

Mr. WALKER. Well, they are taking a number of steps with both
internal and external resources, including their normal contractual
relationships to try to identify double payments; to try to identify
payments for services that were not rendered; to try to identify
payments where there may have been some upcoding with regard
to the nature of the services that were rendered. Mr. Chairman, it
is my understanding they are actually going to appear here after
me and they would probably be in a better position to tell you ex-
actly what they are doing.

Mr. BURTON. Well, I don’t want to belabor my questioning be-
cause I know the chairman has questions, but I still can’t see
where these overpayments being handled within an agency with a
reaudit would be that beneficial. I mean, if the problem hasn’t been
corrected by now, it seems like to me an exterior auditing firm with
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an incentive to really get at it would be more accurate and more
effective. Then, of course, the problem, once it is identified, is get-
ting the money in. And I still can’t understand why, with $29 mil-
lion-plus in overpayments to DOD, only $2.6 million has been re-
covered and that is something else we need to look into.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you very much for yielding to me.
Mr. HORN. Well, you are certainly welcome to continue your line

of questioning. Because you and I have it here, we can take all
afternoon. [Laughter.]

Mr. BURTON. Well——
Mr. HORN. Go ahead.
Mr. BURTON. OK, sure. I mean, if you don’t mind. You say that

between fiscal years 1994 and 1998, contractors returned about
$4.6 billion in overpayments to DOD. Were these overpayments
voluntarily identified and returned by the vendors?

Mr. WALKER. It is my understanding that most of them were
identified by the contractors.

Mr. BURTON. Was DOD even aware of the overpayments, in
many cases?

Mr. WALKER. Not all of them, no. Their financial records——
Mr. BURTON. Well, that brings up this question again about inte-

rior auditing. I mean, if you have got auditors—don’t they have
auditors at DOD?

Mr. WALKER. They do, Mr. Burton.
Mr. BURTON. And payments are made and $4.6 billion is re-

turned in overpayments and much of that was returned without
the knowledge of the people in DOD that they were overpayments?
And you want to have these reaudits done internally?

Mr. WALKER. Not necessarily by the same people, Mr. Chairman.
Let me clarify. We don’t oppose the use of external contractors. Let
me make it clear. We are not saying that at all. We are saying that
an agency may decide on day one that it wants to use external con-
tractors as a means to deal with this issue. We don’t have a prob-
lem with that.

Mr. Burton, my only point is that one should consider, based
upon individual facts and circumstances, if agencies haven’t done
anything to try to get the low-hanging fruit, whether you should
go to a contingent fee arrangement on day one or whether you
ought to try to consider another fee arrangement with external con-
tractors and then go to contingent fees. It is just facts and cir-
cumstances.

Mr. BURTON. It seems to me that right now the auditing depart-
ments of all these agencies ought to be going through the billing
records on a regular basis and finding out if overpayments were
made. That is their job. And if they are not doing it now, I can’t
for the life of me figure out why they would do it if we hired some
more people and put them in there.

Mr. WALKER. As you know, Mr. Chairman, we are, on record, for
several years, as saying that many aspects of DOD’s financial man-
agement system are a high-risk to the government. They don’t have
adequate internal controls. They don’t have adequate accountabil-
ity mechanisms. And we are trying to shine the light on that to try
to get them to improve it.
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Mr. BURTON. Well, in the short run, an exterior audit firm might
light a fire under them. Congress can always restructure the audit-
ing process. But, as far as I am concerned, there needs to be a
strong incentive for there to be corrections in the auditing process.
And that incentive, I think, is not going to come from an interior
restructuring.

Mr. HORN. Would the gentleman yield on this topic?
Mr. BURTON. Be happy to yield.
Mr. HORN. A few years ago, I held a hearing entitled, ‘‘The De-

fense Department: What did you do with the $25 billion we can’t
find?’’ And what it seemed to get down to was what we are noting
in some of our questions here. The Defense Finance and Accounting
Service in Columbus, OH. Did the General Accounting Office go out
and look at that operation or did they leave it to Defense? Do you
know, offhand whether they took a careful look at it?

Mr. WALKER. Yes, we have been out there. The primary respon-
sibility is with the IG but we do work at DFAS in various locations.

Mr. HORN. Well, we let 2 years go by to see if they could clean
it up. And then, presumably, they have got it down to $10 billion
we can’t find. So $15 billion was accounted for.

Now how come we got to the $25 billion? It seemed to be the fol-
lowing: No. 1, they were having GS–1s—and I hadn’t heard of
those since the first world war. I wasn’t around then, but I read
it. And apparently GS–1s were staffing some of that. And contrac-
tors were getting checks from the government out of that center
and they would phone up and say, I don’t have a contract with the
government. And the Defense group there would say, ‘‘oh, yes, you
do. Our records show you do.’’

One guy, I am told—and I don’t think it is just apocryphal—put
the check in interest earning. And he knew they would get around
to it some day. And they did. And he paid them back the amount
of overpayment, but he kept the interest. And apparently he was
pretty well paid by that little thing.

So one of the problems is the man power at what level of brains
and knowledge. And, No. 2, the type of training that goes on in a
center like that. It seems to me you have got to build in the blocks
before those checks go out. And that is where an internal auditor
ought to be working and picking randomly some of these checks to
see if the paper matches.

Well, what the problem was on the $25 billion is they had or-
dered $25 billion. The acquisition documents never quite related to
the inventory documents. So you would find it if you could. And I
just wondered the degree to which GAO is looking at some of it or
are you taking the Inspector General’s word for it?

Mr. WALKER. No, we are.
Mr. HORN. Because we have great faith in the Inspector General

over there.
Mr. WALKER. Several things, Mr. Chairman. Three things are

really key in this area. First, people; second, process; third, tech-
nology. On the people front, you have mentioned two of the key in-
gredients. You have got to have people with the right kind of skills
doing this work. They may or may not exist within the current or-
ganization. You may have to go out to the outside. And you need
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training for the people that are doing this work, if they are inter-
nal.

Second, concerning the process, among other things, you need in-
ternal controls. You need solid internal controls.

Third, concerning technology, we have to automate much of this
and we have to integrate systems. There are so many different sys-
tems at DOD.

But, you know, those are three key elements. And, in many
cases, you are going to have to turn to contractors because you
don’t have the resources internally in order to get it done.

Mr. HORN. OK. Go ahead. I yield back.
Mr. BURTON. Yes. My very able staff assistant just mentioned

that, I guess in the correspondence we have had on this issue, the
various agencies including DOD say that the reauditing is not a
core function of the Department. And, with the lack of adequately
trained personnel, it seems that the prudent thing would be to use
exterior auditors until you were able to bring your staff up to snuff.

Now when these overpayments voluntarily came back to the
DOD, was that money credited back to the government or did it go
back to the programs? Where did it go?

Mr. WALKER. I am not sure, Mr. Chairman. I can try to provide
some more information for the record.

Mr. HORN. Without objection, the answer of GAO will be put in
the record at this point.

[The information referred to follows:]
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Mr. WALKER. Thank you.
Mr. BURTON. OK. And my understanding is that in the case of

Medicare overpayments voluntarily returned to HCFA, checks were
returned because there was no systematic way to deal with this
money coming back to the government. You know, that just boggles
my mind. Somebody sends a check back to HCFA saying, ‘‘Hey, lis-
ten, this is an overpayment that we didn’t deserve,’’ and they sent
it back him, saying, ‘‘We are sorry. You are going to have to just
keep the money because we don’t know what to do with it.’’ That
boggles my mind—how can that happen?

Mr. WALKER. It is mind-boggling, Mr. Chairman. You are right
there. It does happen.

Mr. BURTON. I mean, people want to do the right thing and send
money back to the government for an overpayment and you say,
gosh, you are just going to have to keep it because we don’t know
what to do with it?

Mr. WALKER. Well, it is mind-boggling that it would happen. But,
there are many circumstances I mentioned earlier where, actually,
people know it is an overpayment. They don’t send it back because,
under current law, they take the position that they don’t have to
until they are notified. And, in fact, there is no economic incentive
for them to send it back.

Mr. BURTON. Yes, I understand. But I don’t want to change the
subject.

Mr. WALKER. Sure.
Mr. BURTON. We are talking about payments that are voluntarily

sent back and it boggles the mind to send a check back to some-
body just because you don’t know how to enter it. And you are wor-
ried about reauditing? I mean, if they don’t know how to—I mean,
I took bookkeeping in college, you know. And it is not that hard
to put it in the bank and mark it down, you know? I don’t under-
stand that.

Mr. WALKER. The people that actually process the payments that
are supposed to put those in the bank aren’t the ones that would
be doing the auditing. But I hear you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. I understand that the places in government now
using recovery auditing are not funded on annual appropriations
but are set up on revolving funds or no-year accounts. In other
words, they are attuned to a monetary bottom line like businesses
in the private sector. In order to create this kind of incentive for
regularly appropriated agencies, my bill would allow 25 percent of
the moneys or up to 25 percent of the moneys to go back to the pro-
gram that it originated from. Do you see any problem with that
kind of an incentive?

Mr. WALKER. Mr. Chairman, we think it is essential that you
have an incentive for the agencies to want to play and to partici-
pate in this program. And, in fact, what we had suggested was
something along the lines of 50 percent of the money being able to
go back to the agency and 50 percent going for the taxpayer. So I
think it is crucial that you have an incentive for the agencies.

Mr. BURTON. OK. Finally, you said that if we required the use
of model programs and provide the right incentives, it would not
be necessarily to mandate the use of recovery auditing across the
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government. I think you have elaborated on that, but is there any-
thing further you would like to add to that?

Mr. WALKER. I think it is critical that we have some additional
model programs that look at different aspects of where recovery au-
diting might be applied. And, at least five of those should be re-
quired. I think, beyond that, if you provide the kind of incentives
that we are talking about, that should go a long way to encourag-
ing people to do this. And if they don’t, you can always go to a
mandate system.

Mr. BURTON. OK. Let me ask just one more question.
Mr. WALKER. Sure.
Mr. BURTON. To put a recovery auditing system in these agencies

where it does not now exist would take time, right?
Mr. WALKER. That is correct.
Mr. BURTON. Do you have any idea what kind of time?
Mr. WALKER. Well, it depends on the program, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BURTON. Well, it would take some time. The outside recovery

auditing companies are ready to go right now. They have got the
auditors there. They have done it. They have got the experience.
Why should we wait when we know that these overpayments are
made? We know that the waste is there. We know that they should
be recovered. Why should we wait for a model program when it is
going to take time to put it in place when we already have an out-
side entity that can do it?

Mr. WALKER. I guess my only point, Mr. Chairman, would be if
you take a number like $10 million—which is what the bill cur-
rently proposes—if you look at the number of Federal entities and
agencies that would be affected by that, it would be a significant
number. The types of purchases they end up making are fun-
damentally different and I think that there would be a lot of time
and energy spent on the contracting aspect of it. So it is really just
a cost-benefit question, frankly, from a different perspective, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. BURTON. What if the threshold were raised to $50 million or
$100 million or $500 million?

Mr. WALKER. Obviously, we would have to take a look at how
that would affect the number of entities that would potentially be
impacted by it.

Mr. BURTON. OK. OK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HORN. Thank you. Some of this has been covered, but let me

just ask it for the record’s sake. According to your testimony, the
General Accounting Office supports the provisions of the bill with
Mr. Burton providing for model programs for recovery auditing.
What are the Federal programs you suggest using for these model
programs? Which ones would you say we ought to apply that to?

Mr. WALKER. Well, we don’t speak to specific programs. I would
be happy to provide something for the record if you would like. I
do think that what we need to do is we need to analyze what are
the different types of purchasing activities that the Federal Gov-
ernment engages in. Also, we ought to make sure that we have at
least one program for each major type of purchasing activity.

One area that is more problematic, but I think we ought to ex-
plore is how recovery auditing can be applied. But, there are some
unique issues that need to be explored in the health area. Contrac-
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tors give a lot of money in overpayments, but there are also some
peculiarities in dealing in the health area, because many of these
overpayments have to do with medical decisions, medical necessity,
and the nature of the services that are being provided. I think that
might be an example where you might need to take a look at it be-
cause there are specific things that have to be looked at that would
be different than, for example, how it has been applied at DOD
where they are purchasing, clothing and supplies. Recovery audit-
ing has been used for decades in the private sector for those types
of activities.

I might add, recovery auditing has been used in health care as
well in certain circumstances in the private sector.

Mr. HORN. Well, would GAO say, let us start on the ones with
the largest amount of money that are overpayments and deal with
that?

Mr. WALKER. There is clearly a logic to that, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HORN. OK. Now you mentioned the purchasing models. Give

me an idea. What are the purchasing models that you are thinking
of?

Mr. WALKER. When you are contracting for things that are read-
ily commercially available on the outside. Obviously, in this in-
stance, there is clearly an application. When you are contracting
for major weapons systems or other things that are customized, ob-
viously, there is potential application there too, but one would have
to approach it a different way.

When you are dealing in the health care area, there is potential
application, but there are a number of special considerations, given
the nature of how overpayments might occur. Obviously, if it is a
double payment or if it is for service that wasn’t rendered, that is
easier than if a judgment call has to be made as to whether the
service that was provided was appropriate under the cir-
cumstances, based upon the nature of the illness?

So those would be three examples, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HORN. OK. Another question for the record. The Government

Waste Corrections Act of 1999 currently provides that of the
amounts collected through recovery auditing, up to 50 percent can
be applied for management improvement programs. Up to 25 per-
cent can be applied for the payment of the contractor and to reim-
burse the fund from which overpayments were made. You testified
that you would reexamine the allocation of overpayment recoveries
and provide for a substantial portion to be returned to the Depart-
ment of the Treasury. Why do you suggest these changes and how
would you restructure the allocations?

Mr. WALKER. Our view is that if you say that 50 percent of the
recoveries would go to the agency either to pay for the contractor
and/or to reinvest in their systems and programs to prevent this
from happening in the future or to minimize it, that that should
be enough of an incentive and should provide enough funding for
the agencies to engage in this activity, especially if it is on a con-
tingent basis where they only have to pay if the amounts are actu-
ally recovered.

Mr. HORN. Well, if that is at the 50 percent mark, does that
mean we simply apply that money to better cost recovery? Or do
we let the agency do anything with it?
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Mr. WALKER. No. I think you want to target it, as has been con-
templated in this bill, to the types of initiatives that are designed
to improve the systems, the controls, and the recovery mechanisms
that the bill is intended to address.

Mr. HORN. OK. In other words, this would relate to getting new
human resources in auditing.

Mr. WALKER. Either systems or human capital or enhanced proc-
esses.

Mr. HORN. Right. Or investment in computing.
Mr. WALKER. Correct. Technology, for example. I agree, Mr.

Chairman.
Mr. HORN. OK.
Mr. WALKER. One of the three: People, process, technology fo-

cused in this area.
Mr. HORN. Do you feel the current ratios may create inappropri-

ate incentives, which is from the bill?
Mr. WALKER. We think there clearly ought to be something di-

rectly in this for taxpayers. The taxpayers ought to get part of this
recovery. And we are a little concerned, Mr. Chairman, that the
agencies not be in a circumstance where they get 100 cents directly
or indirectly of every dollar that is recovered because that might
create a perverse incentive for them to overpay in the first in-
stance.

Mr. HORN. Right.
Mr. WALKER. We don’t want to do that.
Mr. HORN. OK. Does the gentleman from Indiana have any

other——
Mr. BURTON. Mr. Chairman, unfortunately I have to depart for

another meeting. But I want to thank Mr. Walker for his candor
and you for holding this hearing. And I hope we can work out any
differences we might have so we can get this bill moving as rapidly
as possible. I think we have got a little difference on the exterior
rather than interior auditing, but maybe we can work that out and
get a bill that we can all live with and save the taxpayers a lot of
money.

Mr. WALKER. Thank you, Mr. Burton.
Mr. BURTON. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HORN. Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Comptroller General.

We will now go to panel two.
Mr. WALKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HORN. Thanks for coming.
Panel two has the Honorable Deidre Lee, Acting Deputy Director

for Management, Office of Management and Budget; Mr. George H.
Allen, Deputy Commander, Defense Supply Center of Philadelphia;
Mr. Gerald R. Peterson, Chief, Accounts Payable Division, Army-
Air Force Exchange Service; and Ms. Michelle Snyder, Director, Fi-
nancial Management Office, Chief Financial Officer of the Health
Care Financing Administration.

If you would stand and raise your right hands. And are there any
assistants in back of you that might be talking? If they are, get
them to stand, too. I only like these baptisms once. All right. Fine.
We have one. Anybody else? Two. So we have got six witnesses to
be sworn. Do you affirm—there are a few back there somewhere?
OK. So we have got seven, then. Is that it? All right.
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[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. HORN. OK. It seems the lips were moving. Yes, it is eight.

It was eight. OK.
So that is taken care of and we now start with Ms. Lee. And we

are glad to see you here. And, as you know, your statement is in
the record. We would like you to summarize it and then we will
have more time for questions.

STATEMENTS OF DEIDRE LEE, ACTING DEPUTY DIRECTOR
FOR MANAGEMENT, OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET;
GEORGE H. ALLEN, DEPUTY COMMANDER, DEFENSE SUPPLY
CENTER OF PHILADELPHIA; GERALD R. PETERSON, CHIEF,
ACCOUNTS PAYABLE DIVISION, ARMY-AIR FORCE EX-
CHANGE SERVICE; AND MICHELLE SNYDER, DIRECTOR, FI-
NANCIAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE, CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFI-
CER OF THE HEALTH CARE FINANCING ADMINISTRATION

Ms. LEE. Thank you very much. Good afternoon, Chairman Horn,
Mr. Ose. I am here today to discuss the administration’s view on
H.R. 1827, the Government Waste Corrections Act of 1999. This
bill would mandate that agencies use the technique of recovery au-
diting to identify and collect overpayment to vendors and contrac-
tors.

At the outset, let me clearly state that we share the committee’s
desire to eliminate overpayments. Our goal is to make all payments
correctly and on time. When we pay correctly the first time and on
time, we prevent errors and eliminate the need and expense of cor-
rection and collection. Making the right payment at the right time
is the most cost-effective approach for reducing erroneous payments
whether the payment is made to a contractor, a food stamp recipi-
ent, or a Medicare provider.

In conjunction with the Congress, the administration has made
progress in improving overall financial management, yet there is
more to be done. We will continue to make improving financial
management systems and modernizing payments a high priority.
This priority is reflected in this year’s financial management status
report and 5-year plan, which will be transmitted to the Congress
soon.

Progress has been made and significant initiatives are underway.
For example, use of technology. Agencies are updating their finan-
cial systems, including electronic payment systems. These systems
automate document matching, reduce errors associated with paper
payment systems, and provide automated checks and edits to pre-
vent the occurrence of duplicate payments, pricing errors, and
missed cash discounts, rebates, or other allowances.

We are also simplifying small transactions paying processes. The
80–20 rule applies here; 80 percent of the transactions equate to
20 percent of the dollars. Use of purchase cards also simplifies the
buying process. And, as you know, Chairman Horn, that is near
and dear to my heart as we talk about acquisition reform.

By using purchase cards, we streamline the payment process and
save the cost, both in terms of dollars and labor resources, for most
small purchases, or the 80 percent. We are also revising circular
8125. You had hearings on this just a few weeks ago. We are focus-
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ing on ways to facilitate electronic payments and improve imple-
mentation of the Debt Collection Act.

Specifically, in recovery auditing, we are working with the DOD
to evaluate the results of their demonstration project in recovery
auditing. In recognition of recovery auditing as a tool for other
agencies, GSA established a multiple award schedule to provide
Federal agencies with easy access to private sector experts in re-
covery auditing who can tailor techniques to meet specific agency
requirements.

We are working with the users of this schedule to gain additional
insight into the uses and benefits of recovery audits. As you can
see, we are focusing on paying correctly. H.R. 1827 includes some
promising provisions: Paying for audit recovery services out of pro-
ceeds; gainsharing for our financial management improvement;
identifying management improvement opportunities; and reward-
ing employee performance.

We also have some issues with H.R. 1827, which I would like to
highlight today. Specifically, thresholds: Requiring recovery audits
for payment activities that expend $10 million or more annually.
Using the industry recovery standard of $1 million recovered for
every $1 billion audited, a threshold of $10 million would result in
gross collections of $10,000. While this is not insignificant, based
upon work that is already done to certify accurate payments, as
well as the cost of setting up the program, requiring or mandating
recovery audits may not be cost effective at this threshold.

Payment activity. This term may be read to include benefit and
entitlement payments. Most major benefit and entitlement pro-
grams have statutory provisions for identifying and recovering
overpayments. HCFA will address this today in their testimony.
We need to clarify the proposed applicability and retain appro-
priate tailoring of recovery audits to specific programs.

And, last, but not least, congressional appropriations. I think it
was discussed at length with Mr. Walker, but this bill allows agen-
cies to return up to 25 percent of collections to programs. We need
to ensure that this return process is consistent with congressional
intent and the appropriations process. And, also, be sure we em-
phasize the correct incentives for reaction to recovery audits.

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, the adminis-
tration is committed to good financial management and making the
right payment on time. We will continue our efforts, working with
the CFOs, to identify and address ways to improve accountability,
specifically, payment accuracy, including exploring the use of recov-
ery audits. We welcome the opportunity to work with you in explor-
ing the most effective means of using recovery audits. And I will
be pleased to answer any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Lee follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Thank you. We will have the questions deferred until
after the four witnesses have testified.

Mr. George H. Allen is the Deputy Commander, Defense Supply
Center of Philadelphia. Welcome.

Mr. ALLEN. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, distinguished mem-
bers.

I will just summarize my remarks. On behalf of the Department
of Defense, I want to thank you for the opportunity to appear here
before the subcommittee to describe our experience with recovery
auditing. The 1996 Defense Authorization Act directed the Defense
Personnel Support Center, which has since been renamed the De-
fense Supply Center of Philadelphia or later referred to as DSCP,
to be the test site for demonstration of private-sector recovery au-
diting.

In September 1996, DSCP competitively contracted with Profit
Recovery Group International [PRGI] as I will refer to them. Al-
though the pilot program is not complete, I can say with certainty,
the commercial recovery auditing has proven to be a cost-effective
practice for our center.

Let me describe briefly how we demonstrated this commercial
practice. As law directed, we required PRGI to audit available ac-
counting and procurement records from fiscal years 1993 through
1995. The audit base was $7.2 billion in payments to vendors over
that 3 year period. Thus far, PRGI has identified potential overpay-
ments of about $27.3 million. The overpayment arose from a vari-
ety of reasons, including duplicate payments, interest paid in error,
discounts offered but not taken, overcharges, and breeches of the
price warranty provisions in our contracts.

Of the amount identified, we have collected $2.6 million, leaving
a potential uncollected balance of $24.7 million. We have moved
forward to issue claims to collect about $10.4 million in those over-
payments and another $2 million in dispersing errors. We have not
yet approved $12.3 million of potential overpayments.

In addition to the numerical data just reviewed, I believe the
demonstration project has benefited our operation in three other
ways. First, recovery auditing has allowed us to continuously en-
courage vendors to comply with contract terms and conditions. The
additional scrutiny of recovery auditing has provided and will con-
tinue to provide more assurance that overpayments will be identi-
fied and collected promptly.

Second, the auditing process has uncovered systemic problems,
including the need to fine tune our automated payments systems
to assure that we comply with all statutory requirements.

And, third, dispersing errors uncovered by the auditing program
have highlighted the need for closer oversight of the payment func-
tion itself and should result in the reduction of these types of er-
rors in the future.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to now briefly discuss our expansion
plans with NDLA. The 1998 Defense Authorization Act directed the
recovery auditing be expanded to all Defense Working Capital
Fund activities. However, under this legislation, the program will
be self-funding. That is, the audit contractor’s fee will be paid from
the amounts recovered. As with the original demonstration pro-
gram, fees may not exceed 25 percent of the total recovered. DSCP
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is serving as the lead center for expansion to other DLA agency ac-
tivities. A competitive solicitation has been issued and we antici-
pate an award by the end of next month.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, let me say the recovery audit pro-
grams have been successful at DSCP and they have become an in-
tegral part of our business practices in Philadelphia. And I am pre-
pared to answer any questions at the appropriate time.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Allen follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Thank you very much, Mr. Allen.
Our next presenter is Gerald R. Peterson, Chief, Accounts Pay-

able Division of the Army and Air Force Exchange Service. Mr. Pe-
terson.

Mr. PETERSON. Mr. Chairman and honorable members of the
subcommittee, on behalf of the Army and Air Force Exchange Serv-
ice [AAFES], thank you for the opportunity to appear before your
committee to relate our experience with recovery audits.

Although AAFES has over 25 businesses, our principal business
is retail sales. We follow commercial retail best practices to the ex-
tent possible. Employing professional audit recovery firms is a best
practice we adopted many years ago.

AAFES signed its first contract with a commercial audit recovery
firm in 1983. We currently have audit recovery contracts with two
firms, a primary and a secondary. Firm A has the primary contract
at a rate of 21.75 percent. It recovered $24.4 million last year. Firm
B has the secondary contract with a rate of 35 percent. It recover
$1.1 million last year. In September 1994, AAFES instituted its
first in-house recovery effort to detect duplicate payments. The in-
house group now recovers missed discounts and outstanding credits
on supplier statements in addition to duplicate payments.

We have learned that a successful audit program involves the fol-
lowing. First, partner with both suppliers and audit recovery firms.
The relationship with a recovery firm is a partnership in which
each provides a benefit to the other. Similarly, suppliers must be
viewed with respect to maintain a long-term relationship built
upon trust.

Second, develop an in-house recovery program to augment the
commercial recovery. During the last 5 years, AAFES’ in-house
team recovered $33.3 million at a total cost of approximately
$465,000.

Third, compress the audit cycle. Suppliers know most retailers
employ audit recovery firms and getting claims after the fact is a
part of doing business. To avoid straining a supplier relationship,
it is important to find payment errors in a timely manner. No sup-
plier appreciates having to go back into records that are 4 or 5
years old.

And, fourth, learn from the recovery firm. Review what the com-
mercial recovery firm is finding and determine if it is the result of
a systemic flaw in the accounts payable process. It is much cheaper
to fix the source of the program or to recover the funds through an
in-house group than to pay a commercial firm.

AAFES has greatly benefited from audit recovery services during
the last 16 years. And many government agencies could benefit
from their services as well. As presently written, however, there
are several aspects of H.R. 1827 which will have a negative impact
on AAFES.

The first one is the recovery audit requirements. This section
states, ‘‘The executive agency head may pay the contractor an
amount not to exceed 25 percent of the total amount recovered by
the executive agency.’’ Twenty-five percent may be acceptable for
primary audits, but the fee paid for secondary audits will exceed
this amount. If the bill isn’t amended to provide higher fees for sec-
ondary audits, AAFES will have to cancel its contract with Firm
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B and lose the $700,000 in net earnings that contributed to our
bottom last year. So, ideally, AAFES would like to be exempted
from this provision.

The second area is disposition of amounts collected. This section
states how funds recovered may be used. If amounts recovered
aren’t applied in accordance with this section, the funds revert to
the Treasury. Non-appropriated funds, instrumentalities, NAFEs,
should be totally excluded from this section as we generate our own
operating funds. The bill should be amended to allow recovered
funds to remain within the NAFE, in accordance with its operating
rules.

And, third, responsibilities of the Office of Management and
Budget. This section sets forth the reporting requirements from the
individual agencies. NAFEs should be totally excluded from this re-
porting requirement, especially entities such as ours. We work con-
tinually with our commercial recovery firms to maximize the recov-
ery potential.

For the reasons just mentioned, AAFES requests favorable con-
sideration for the requested changes to the bill.

Mr. Chairman, the Army and Air Force Exchange Service appre-
ciates the opportunity to testify before this subcommittee. The use
of audit recovery firms has been a success story for us. The millions
of dollars recouped through audit recovery efforts have helped im-
prove the quality of life of our stakeholders; the soldiers and air-
men serving around the world. We support your initiative to bring
best practices to government agencies. At the appropriate time, I
will be happy to answer any questions you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Peterson follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Thank you very much.
The next presenter has one of the toughest jobs in the U.S. Gov-

ernment, and that is Ms. Snyder, being the Chief Financial Officer
for the Health Care Financing Administration. Welcome.

Ms. SNYDER. Thank you, Mr. Horn. I have been CFO now for 4
months and I am beginning to appreciate just how difficult this job
is.

Chairman Horn and distinguished subcommittee members,
thank you for inviting us to testify about the Government Waste
Corrections Act and our extensive efforts to prevent and recoup im-
proper payment. As you know, we reduced Medicare’s payment
error rate from 14 percent to 7 percent in just 2 years. We are
working diligently to build on this success and we are very grateful
for this subcommittee’s support in these efforts.

We have had good success with the kind of recovery audit efforts
described in the proposed legislation. And we believe that they may
well have value for other government agencies as well.

We, of course, have pursued a different kind of strategy in addi-
tion to recovery audit efforts. And that is to prevent improper pay-
ments from occurring in the first place. We are making solid
progress on that front, in large part due to increased efforts by pro-
viders to document and file claims correctly. We also use nearly
100,000 computerized edits that detect and automatically deny pay-
ment for improper claims as well as manual medical record reviews
and cost report audits. We are making solid progress in identifying
and collecting overpayments as well.

As you know, the HHS Inspector General audits have found that
most Medicare claims are correct on their face. Finding most of our
remaining payment errors requires going beyond what is on the
claim to look at documentation and medical necessity. These activi-
ties are now primarily performed by our claims processing contrac-
tors. We recently held an open competition to establish a pool of
new program safeguard contractors to augment these efforts. And
the President is proposing legislation to further increase competi-
tion for Medicare work among qualified entities.

However, the act’s authorization to compensate recovery auditors
on a contingency basis may have only limited value for Medicare.
We recoup most overpayments by making deductions from future
payments to providers who have been overpaid. And paying on a
contingency basis for error identification could be perceived as a
bounty system by health care providers. The vast majority of Medi-
care providers, we have found, make only honest errors and their
good will and cooperation are key to much of our success in pre-
venting improper payment in the first place.

Furthermore, a financial incentive to identify errors could well
lead to inappropriate denials and thus create errors instead. Our
obligation is to pay correctly. And we do not want to deny proper
payment any more than we want to make improper payment. Inap-
propriate denials resulting from contingency payment also could
backfire on the bottom line due to increased costs for appeals filed
by beneficiaries and providers denied proper payment. So while we
would be willing to consider use of the contingency fee option, we
would need to take extreme caution in ensuring that any use of it
would, indeed, be constructive.
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We also generally endorse the idea of increasing funding for pro-
gram management improvement activities that could reduce over-
payment. We have greatly benefited from the stable source of pro-
gram for program integrity activities provided to us under the
Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act, which totaled
$560 million in fiscal year 1999 and $630 million in fiscal year
2000. However, we generally believe that recouped overpayments
should be returned to the trust fund or general revenue fund as is
now the case.

I would also just like to take a few seconds to address the re-
marks made by Mr. Burton earlier. I have not seen the article to
which he refers about the returned checks, but I would like to as-
sure this subcommittee that we have instructed our fiscal inter-
mediaries and carriers to cash checks that are returned and to
properly credit them to the Medicare account.

We have had some experiences in the past where people return-
ing checks wanted us to say that, in cashing the check, that satis-
fied their full liability, which we have not, of course, been willing
to do. And our instruction has been we will cash the check and
make it clear that this does not necessarily release them of their
liability until further investigation might be completed. But we
would be very happy to work with Mr. Burton’s staff to make sure
that we are responsive, indeed, to the article that he mentioned.

We also look forward to continuing to work with the subcommit-
tee on efforts to improve Medicare program integrity. I thank you
for holding the hearing. And would be happy to answer any ques-
tions you might have.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Snyder follows:]
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Mr. HORN. We thank you.
And I am now going to yield to the time for questioning to Mr.

Ose, the gentleman from California.
Mr. OSE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am going to work as proce-

durally as I can here. Ms. Lee, on your statement here the 5-year
plan will be transmitted to Congress soon?

Ms. LEE. Yes, sir. It is in final sign-off.
Mr. OSE. When can we expect it? I mean, is soon next week, next

month, what is it?
Ms. LEE. I was hoping next week, but let us say when you get

back from recess.
Mr. OSE. August? Or Fourth of July?
Ms. LEE. In July.
Mr. OSE. OK. Now, secondarily, you talked about, under the Na-

tional Defense Authorization Act. In a pilot study four-tenths of 1
percent of the payments sampled were incorrect. The pilot study
must have used a sample. Again, Ms. Lee, there must have been
a sample size or something that you looked at. It is on page 2 of
your testimony at the bottom. I am wondering about the sample
size.

Ms. LEE. Can I get that for you, for the record?
Mr. OSE. Certainly. That would be fine.
Mr. HORN. Without objection, the response of the Deputy Direc-

tor for Management will be put in the record at this point.
[The information referred to follows:]
I have confirmed with the Department of Defense and the contractor that the pilot

covered $7.2 billion in payments from 1993, 1994 and 1995 made by the Defense
Supply Center in Philadelphia.

Mr. OSE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And then on page 3, I am
a little bit confused about something. On page 2, when we talk
about the sample or my question about the sample sizes there is
a statement about four-tenths of 1 percent of the payments sam-
pled were incorrect, which is remarkable. And then when the dis-
cussion gets to the issue of the threshold, the $10 million threshold,
there is a comment about the threshold of $10 million would result
in a gross collection of $10,000 under this bill if a overpayment was
found. That is one-tenth of 1 percent, if I understand.

Ms. LEE. That is the industry standard, as we understand it.
Mr. OSE. In private industry.
Ms. LEE. In private industry.
Mr. OSE. OK. That is not bad either.
And then, finally, in the last page of your testimony, when you

talked about the provisions in the middle of your—right above con-
clusion—‘‘The bill would allow agencies to return up to 25 percent
of collections to programs and activities from which the overpay-
ment arose. These provisions could be used to bypass the normal
Congressional Appropriations process.’’ I am not quite sure I under-
stood your explanation.

Ms. LEE. We would propose that we structure the bill to make
sure that when we returned those moneys to a program, it was, in
fact, Congress’ intent to spend the funds. For example, sometimes
we recover after a period of time and if the program has been
eliminated or is completed or finished, we want to make sure the
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moneys go back where you originally intended the moneys to be
spent.

Mr. OSE. The flaw being that if a program is terminated, there
is no point in returning the money back to it.

Ms. LEE. To that program, right.
Mr. OSE. If the program is continuing, you would not have an ob-

jection to returning the money to that program.
Ms. LEE. Correct.
Mr. OSE. OK. Thank you.
I have got more questions.
Mr. HORN. Yes. Go ahead.
Mr. OSE. OK. Let us see. Mr. Allen, on page 3 of your testimony,

the fourth paragraph, you talked about DSCP’s recoveries to date
being $2 million. That is for audit work begun in June 1997. And
what I am curious about is I don’t see much point in spending $5
million if you only recover $2 million. My question would be the
cost of recovering the $2 million is roughly——

Mr. ALLEN. By the contract we have with PRGI, we pay them I
believe it is 20 percent of whatever we collect.

Mr. OSE. OK.
Mr. ALLEN. We have up to $5 million under that initial legisla-

tive proposal to pay them, at a rate of 20 percent of whatever we
collect.

Mr. OSE. So, potentially, in anticipation of finding $25 million in
overpayment, you are authorized to spend up to $5 million?

Mr. ALLEN. That is correct.
Mr. OSE. These aren’t my words, as a bounty?
Mr. ALLEN. That is correct.
Mr. OSE. OK. Thank you.
Mr. ALLEN. The subsequent legislation authorizes us to pay from

the proceeds, that is, from the amounts collected.
Mr. OSE. At the outset, there was an appropriation to pay the re-

ward?
Mr. ALLEN. That is correct.
Mr. OSE. OK.
Now, Mr. Peterson, I got the first two points on AAFES’s request

for exemption. Those being the threshold on the secondary audits
and the reversion to Treasury of the recovered funds. But you lost
me on the third one. You had three points there that you were
seeking an exemption under this legislation for.

Mr. PETERSON. Yes. Since our program has been undergoing for
16 years, we feel that we have already demonstrated that we are
following industry best practices in that we are working continually
with our recovery firms to bring best practices to bear. And so for
that reason, we don’t feel that we should be reporting back to the
OMB.

Mr. OSE. Is it your rationale that as this is essentially self-fund-
ed——

Mr. PETERSON. Yes.
Mr. OSE [continuing]. That these funds should stay in AAFES’s

jurisdiction?
Mr. PETERSON. That is correct. We are a non-appropriated fund

instrumentality. We generate our own revenues through our sales.
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Mr. OSE. All right. On the methodology that you used for con-
tractor A in your example and contractor B, I would presume—and
maybe that is not safe to presume and you can correct me if it is
appropriate, certainly—the methodologies at the outset that con-
tractor A used generated X amount of recoveries. And the second-
ary audit firm, contractor B, used a slightly different methodology,
I presume, that generated around, your example, $1.1 million.

Mr. PETERSON. Yes. We have only had the secondary audit for a
little over 1 year.

Mr. OSE. Well, my question really is when you have contractor
B who uses a slightly different methodology than contractor A, over
time do those two methodologies get merged so that we are contin-
ually improving the larger portion, if you will, of the audit work?
That being, we merge methodology A and B in the subsequent or
successive contract?

Mr. PETERSON. Sir, the two firms don’t really get together as far
as how they perform their audits. And I don’t know that they use
different techniques. I believe that the secondary firm probably is
quite familiar with the primary and looks for areas where the pri-
mary has thought it wasn’t beneficial to look. The secondary has
a higher recovery rate, you know, 35 percent versus 21 percent, so
they can afford to perhaps delve into some areas that may not have
been efficient or economical for the primary to do.

Mr. OSE. My point is, as Congress looks out into the future and
considers these challenges, not in this round of audit awards, if you
will, but maybe the next round, is there any rationale for us think-
ing that, on an RFP or RFQ or whatever it is we use to enter into
these contracts, that we would merge the methodologies?

Mr. PETERSON. Well, I don’t know that those are different meth-
odologies, Congressman.

Mr. OSE. OK. You think the added result might be attributable
to the 13.25 percent extra in the bounty, if you will?

Mr. PETERSON. It is that and then just looking for areas—they
may approach something—use a little different computer program
than the first one used that might detect something that the first
one missed.

Mr. OSE. All right. Finally—let me make sure that is finally—
on page 5, I think you touched on something that is very important
to business people and that is the reach-back, if you will, 4 or 5
years. I can’t imagine somebody coming into my affairs and asking
me to substantiate something that happened in 1994. I see that the
audit competition and target would be 30 months. Is there any pos-
sibility of even compressing that further?

Mr. PETERSON. Not within our industry. We approach things
from the viewpoint of a commercial retailer, rather than that of a
government agency because that is our primary business is retail-
ing.

Mr. OSE. Right.
Mr. PETERSON. And many of the items that our audit recovery

tracks are year-to-date purchases and so to compress an internal
review cycle, a primary and a secondary, into much less than 30
months would really be pressing the audit companies.

Mr. OSE. Is the 30 months an industry standard? Or is that just
what you have come to as fitting the——
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Mr. PETERSON. That is what we have come to.
Mr. OSE. OK.
Mr. PETERSON. That is our goal.
Mr. OSE. Do we support—or to what degree are we providing re-

sources to outside firms to do these audits? In other words, we
have got a certain clerical staff. Are we, in effect, providing support
staff for audit firms? Or is this a totally arms-length, third-party
transaction where they come into AAFES. We are not providing or
AAFES isn’t providing or some of these other agencies isn’t provid-
ing committed staff to support the audit done by a third party?

Mr. PETERSON. OK. We provide no people. We do provide space
in our facility for them and we provide access to our computerized
records.

Mr. OSE. All right. Finally—Mr. Chairman, you are being very
patient with me and I appreciate that.

Mr. HORN. We have all afternoon, my friend.
Mr. OSE. Oh, lordy, lordy. [Laughter.]
I appreciate HCFA being——
Mr. HORN. No, no. Forget the bells. [Laughter.]
That is to keep us alert. [Laughter.]
Mr. OSE. I appreciate the opportunity to visit with Ms. Snyder.

The reason I do is that Medicare remains one of the largest pro-
grams we have and 14 percent, 7 percent, 5 percent of Medicare’s
number is a huge number. Which begs the question—and you are
going to have to take me through it—you have got the payment
error rate down in 2 years from 14 to 7 percent. The other testi-
mony we have heard indicates somewhat less than that in a pay-
ment error rate. Is it possible to get to the payment error rate that
these other agencies are experiencing by their samples? And what
is the relationship between getting to it and the cost we are likely
to incur?

Ms. SNYDER. When we first started out trying to drive down the
payment error rate, it was based off of a statistically valid sample
and an extrapolation, if you will, of the error rate and the dollar
amount established by the IG. And we have continued to use that
methodology to try to measure what the error rate is for Medicare
payments. And I would also like to point out that that is a measure
of error. It is not a measure of fraud or abuse.

Mr. OSE. I understand. I understand.
Ms. SNYDER. It is just a measure of our total due to error.
Mr. OSE. Believe me, I know. I have had lots of constituents

come in and talk to me about this.
Ms. SNYDER. OK. What we have found is we do believe that we

can drive the error rate lower, since we have had such good success
in the last 2 years. A large part of the dollars that we use for that
came out of the MIP program, the Medicare Integrity Program,
which was authorized under HIPPA. So we fully expect to spend
those dollars on continuing to drive down the error rate. And that
dollar amount does increase from year to year. We were at $560
million this year and it eventually increases to $720 million.

I am cautiously optimistic that we can drive the error rate much
lower than 7 percent. I think the fact that in 2 years we have seen
good results from our corrective action plans and corrective activi-
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ties that we have undertaken will help us reduce that even lower.
And our goal is to get to 5 percent.

We do recognize that in a program this large, there will always
be some error. We don’t know yet where that bottom line is or what
that bottom line percentage is. Right now, as I said, we are push-
ing to get to 5 percent and then to evaluate where we can go from
there. Again, I would like to point out that it is sort of like the
old—if you will allow me—the diet analogy. That first 10 pounds
is easy to lose. It is that last 5 that is the killer. And we are start-
ing to move into that last 5 pound range.

So I do believe we can drive it lower. I believe that the funds
that are available to us through the MIP program will help with
that. The return on investment for all of our program integrity ac-
tivities is 15 to 1, so we still have a good return on investment. So
I am cautiously optimistic.

Mr. OSE. So the 7 percent, again, is the rate at which we are able
to identify the errors. And then, in terms of recovery, you are sug-
gesting a 15 to 1 pay-back in terms of the cost that HCFA incurs
in doing the identification. But how much or what is the—I don’t
even know what the——

Ms. SNYDER. The recovery.
Mr. OSE. Yes. The recovery rate. Thank you.
Ms. SNYDER. It would be the recovery. Right. OK.
Mr. OSE. It’s my bill and I don’t even know the darned phrase.

[Laughter.]
Ms. SNYDER. We believe that we are going to recover the bulk of

those overpayments. And, in fact, again, if you will remember, this
is an extrapolated sample, if we look at our yearly activity and we
look at our accounts receivable and look behind that, which may
be a better place to look in terms of recoveries, what we find is that
we capture back approximately $12 billion to $13 billion annually
through offsetting collections and other receipts. And, of course,
many of those dollars never show up. And I can submit the exact
dollars to you for the record.

Mr. OSE. I think that would be helpful, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HORN. Without objection, it will be put in the record at this

point.
[The information referred to follows:]
The dollar amounts are: 1) new receivables for FY 1998 total $15.4 billion; collec-

tions on receivables total $12.6 billion; and, 3) the amount which is offset is $7.7
billion.

Mr. OSE. My final inquiry is, Ms. Lee, Mr. Allen, and Mr. Peter-
son, if I understand correctly, you have third parties coming in and
doing the audits in your agencies. And they are doing it for a fee
that is negotiated and, if the pattern as identified by Mr. Peterson
is correct, basically all we are providing is a desk and a phone and
they bring their own personnel in and do the analysis. Is that cor-
rect?

Mr. ALLEN. That might be more true in AAFES, who has 16
years of experience in doing that. In case of us, within DOD, there
is a little bit more effort than that, for a wide variety of reasons.
Again, we are in a pilot program in DOD. We have not compressed
our audit cycle. We are dealing with auditing contracts that are,
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in some cases, 4 years old. We have to go find that documentation.
There is some effort associated with that.

We have the Defense Finance Accounting Service in Columbus,
OH, who makes the payments for us. They have records. They have
to provide those records and they have to go through some effort
to make the records available to the auditing firm for the audit. So
I would say, initially, there is probably a lot more work, effort, in
starting up an internal government effort to make records available
to an outside auditing firm, but over time, one of the systemic
things we would learn is we would be able to figure out how to get
that effort down to next to nothing. And we might, then, in 16
years or in some period of time be somewhere close to where
AAFES is.

Mr. OSE. Let me introduce you to Mr. Peterson. He has got a
model, I think, we ought to make——

Mr. ALLEN. Well, absolutely. We benchmarked with AAFES
when we started out the program and you are absolutely right. And
we are doing the same thing with some other agencies today.

Mr. OSE. Ms. Lee, is that consistent with your experience?
Ms. LEE. We at OMB don’t employ the auditors, but it certainly

sounds very logical. And, of course, the specific contract terms and
conditions are things that you would want the auditors to have ac-
cess to to make sure that they have the right baseline.

Mr. OSE. It is timely, Mr. Chairman, that we have these discus-
sions since we are struggling with our appropriations and, granted,
we are going to deal with it, but I daresay that if you were able
to take Mr. Peterson’s model, for instance, and apply it to Ms.
Synder’s organization and reduce not only the identification rate,
but increase the recovery rate to reflect AAFES’s, we would have
substantially greater resources to commit to serving the people of
this country and that is the underlying purpose of this bill.

While I very much appreciate the gaps that we have not ad-
dressed, in terms of recovery and, if you will, the entitlement na-
ture of some of your organizations, you know, we are going to try
and fix this, subject to your testimony, and we are going to go for-
ward. And I appreciate the opportunity to visit with you today. So,
thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. HORN. The gentleman is absolutely correct on the impact
that it would make in a program such as Medicare. The gentleman
from Oregon, Mr. Walden.

Mr. WALDEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I had a question for Ms.
Snyder, I guess. Reading through your testimony, on page 3 you
talked about how most providers who make billing errors have no
intent to do anything wrong, simply make honest mistakes, which
I would tend to agree with.

I guess what troubles me, having served 5 years on a community
hospital board, I have seen the letters come out from the Depart-
ment of Justice that allege just the opposite. And I believe it is the
Fraudulent Claims Act that is invoked by the Justice Department
on behalf of your agency, chasing claims that go back 8 or 9 years
in some cases. Are you still using those tactics?

Ms. SNYDER. What we have tried to do, also, as part of our pro-
gram integrity strategic plan, is to work to have more of a partner-
ship with our providers, because we recognize some of the same
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concerns that you just raised. And we think that is partly why we
have been so successful in pushing down the error rate. But
through provider education, making sure that people understand
the right way to bill, what the requirements are, what the right
codes are, that, indeed, they are paid correctly, then, from the be-
ginning. We still use the False Claims Act when it is appropriate.
But I believe that it is more of a partnership effort, these days, to
try to make sure we are paying claims correctly.

Mr. WALDEN. So I guess I——
Mr. HORN. If you could move the microphone a little closer to

you, Ms. Snyder.
Mr. WALDEN. So I guess I would say, Ms. Snyder, is, again, I

have met with a lot of people and I represent a district with lots
of small rural hospitals and all and reading those letters are ex-
traordinarily intimidating. They say you either admit that you—on
what is I think you have correctly recognized here probably a sim-
ple honest mistake, but they are being told either admit to false
claims and fraud or we are going to come do major damage to your
bottom line, taking a $2,000 error in billing and turn it into a
$100,000 issue. And I thought it was overkill and I thought if I
ever got in a position where I could say that, I would. Well, here
I am. [Laughter.]

And I guess——
Ms. SNYDER. And I certainly appreciate your guidance, sir.
Mr. WALDEN. I also wanted to be in a position to say, in reverse,

however—I am a bit off-topic here, but I think, because we are
going to be putting pressure on you to go do this and, yet, there
is this balance. And I always wondered how often does Medicare
make payment errors on the other way? And, you know, what if the
Fraudulent Claims False Claims Act was used in reverse? What is
good for the goose ought to be good for the gander. And I am glad
to see that you are kind of taking this a different direction.

Not to say there isn’t fraud out there. I realize there is.
Ms. SNYDER. I would just like to mention that the Department

of Justice just recently issued new guidelines to try to take care of
that overkill problem that you reference.

Mr. WALDEN. Good.
Mr. HORN. Can you get us those regulations?
Ms. SNYDER. Certainly.
Mr. HORN. We will save a part at this point in the record, with-

out objection, so they are spread out in this document.
[The information referred to follows:]
A copy of the Department of Justice’s guidelines is provided here as an attach-

ment to the transcript.
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Ms. SNYDER. Yes, sir.
Mr. HORN. Thank you very much.
Mr. WALDEN. I think that would be helpful because I know there

was a lot of pressure brought in both directions.
Ms. Snyder, in a letter back in December, I guess, of last year

to Senator Kennedy, the administrator of HCFA stated that HCFA
was unable to consider using private recovery specialists because
we don’t have the statutory authority to pay contractors a contin-
gency fee basis. H.R. 1827 would provide that statutory authority.
Is that something you would welcome?

Ms. SNYDER. Actually, one of the things that we are looking at
is whether or not we would actually need a different kind of au-
thority or a new authority. We believe that the authority that we
have under the Medicare Integrity Program allows us to look at a
variety of fee arrangements, if you will, including incentive pay-
ments or incentive fees with contractors. Our concern with that is
that we would have a performance measure with the contractor
that accounts not only for the identification of overpayments, but
the fact that those overpayments are sustained through the ap-
peals process and are, indeed, overpayments when we get to the
end of the process.

So we have been looking at our current authorities. There may
be a slightly different interpretation since we responded to that let-
ter. We don’t believe that we need additional authority for recovery
auditing.

Mr. WALDEN. You don’t. OK. All right. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. HORN. Well, that is a very important point, the contractor
relationship within Medicare. How much control actually under the
law do you have with the contractors on, say, a program such as
this? On both error recovery and what not? Can you really get
them to do it or are they just there and defy you?

Ms. SNYDER. No, sir. I think that, again, this is another relation-
ship that has been over a very long period of time. We have been
in business for 30 years with our fiscal intermediaries and carriers.
We do give them direct instruction about activities to undertake.
They have been involved in overpayment identification recovery au-
dits. They do that work for us now. It is part of our contract agree-
ment and budget agreements with them. They are paid to do that.

We are, however, very interested—and I know that we have spo-
ken about this before, about contracting reform and our ability to
encourage competition among entities that might also be able to do
Medicare work in addition to the insurance companies.

Mr. HORN. How often does the Health Care Financing Adminis-
tration take a look at contractors? And is there a fixed point in
time for each contractor or how do you handle that?

Ms. SNYDER. There is a requirement that we do yearly contractor
performance evaluations. HCFA has not been as diligent about that
in terms of our contractor oversight, as we should be. Part of our
performance evaluation expectations are around overpayment col-
lections, financial controls, and those kinds of evaluation activities.
We renew those contracts yearly and we do look at their perform-
ance.
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Mr. HORN. Anything anybody in the panel would like to state
and comment on, based on any dialog that has gone on up here?
Often we hear people halfway home say, gee, I wish I had said
something about that. That isn’t the way I look at it. So anything
to add to this dialog, Mr. Peterson, based on the exchanges you
have heard between Members and witnesses?

Mr. PETERSON. Well, I would just second the gentleman from
GAO’s comments about picking the low-hanging fruit. That is es-
sentially what our internal staff does. And you notice that we re-
covered $33.8 million at a cost of less than $500,000 in personnel
costs. So that is a very cost-effective way of recouping duplicate
payments and missed discounts and so forth and displays that you
can do it in-house instead of paying a contractor to do it. But that
does not take the place of a commercial audit recovery firm because
they possess the expertise that we don’t have and audit recovery
is not one of our core businesses. That is not what we are in busi-
ness to do.

We try to pay accurately the first time, but we do make mis-
takes. People make mistakes. But we try to catch them internally,
if we can. Then, if we can’t, what we miss, we pay the audit recov-
ery firms to find and that is money that we wouldn’t have if we
didn’t employ them.

Mr. HORN. Is that done by an audit firm that is internally in-
volved on a random sample basis? Or is that a total universe exam-
ined?

Mr. PETERSON. That is the total universe. They examine all of
our records.

Mr. HORN. What have you done as a result of their findings and
recommendations that has lowered the amount of errors that have
been had within the agency? Is it just a matter of training and get-
ting more auditors on your own payroll? Or what?

Mr. PETERSON. Well, it is partly that. And it is learning to de-
velop programs internally to find duplicate payments. We have
found out that there are commercial auditors running computer
programs looking for these. Two of our internal auditors wrote pro-
grams for us that we can learn ourselves, that our small internal
staff runs on an ad hoc basis every month to look for these errors.
We have found that they were finding a lot of credits on vendor
statements. So we have added people to our internal staff to do
that. And that has been very cost-effective.

So we are constantly learning from them. We meet quarterly to
see what they have found, who they are finding it from, what
firms. We go back and look at it and find out why the errors oc-
curred and try to correct them. We are not as good as what we
would like to be, but we certainly make every conscious effort to
improve.

Mr. HORN. Well, I thank you for that remark. Mr. Allen.
Mr. ALLEN. We want to be like AAFES. [Laughter.]
Mr. HORN. It depends on which AAFES you are talking about,

I think.
Ms. Lee, any comments on this?
Ms. LEE. Chairman Horn, one of the beauties of having this op-

portunity at OMB is to see the broad management issues. It struck
me, in preparing for this hearing, that I saw in several cases where
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there were discussions of the contractors not, for whatever reason,
feeling an affirmative requirement to notify the government if they
had been or suspected they had been overpaid. And so I have made
an action item to talk to the CFO’s. I have pulled out the payment
clauses myself and was reading them and saying, you know, per-
haps this is something we ought to explore. So I have got a self-
action item from this hearing.

Mr. HORN. Good. Well, when you have a self-action item, I am
sure it is completed. So thank you. Ms. Lee, on this point, you will
recall our Debt Collection Improvement Act of 1996 that we tucked
into the Omnibus Appropriations Bill of that year. There was a
provision in there called gainsharing that would allow agencies to
retain a portion of delinquent debts collected and this provision
was designed to be an incentive for agencies to collect delinquent
debt, both in terms of human resources and in terms of up-to-date
computing capability.

As far as I know, no Federal department or agency is presently
using the gainsharing program for debt collection. Do you know
why this is?

Ms. LEE. Chairman Horn, my understanding is we at OMB have
some more work to do regarding budget authority and how that
gainsharing activity plays. And we look forward to working with
the Congressional Budget Office to sort through those issues.

Mr. HORN. When are we going to sort it out?
Ms. LEE. Soon.
Mr. HORN. How soon? Next month?
Ms. LEE. Could I try after recess, again?
Mr. HORN. Next week? Well, after the July recess, I am all with

you.
Ms. LEE. I will do that.
Mr. HORN. OK. And because there is an analogy here. And when

you return that money, to what degree will it be used? Or will
OMB be sitting on it to try and say the deficit is less than it is?
I don’t know what pot you put that in. Does it just sit in the agency
accounts and they can’t touch it?

Ms. LEE. I owe you an answer.
Mr. HORN. Pardon?
Ms. LEE. I owe you an answer.
Mr. HORN. OK. Without objection, Ms. Lee’s answer will be in

after the end of the July recess.
[The information referred to follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Very good.
Now, Mr. Peterson, according to your statement, over the last 5

years, the Army-Air Force Exchange Service recovered about $130
million through recovery auditing and I congratulate you on that.
What was the total amount that was audited? Was it all of the
$130 or did you just miss some or how did it work?

Mr. PETERSON. Well, the total amount audited would have been,
sir, approximately $5.5 or $6 billion times 5, over the 5 years.

Mr. HORN. Did you pick any goal when you started the internal
function, down the line? Did you say, gee, if we get 10 percent out
of this we will be lucky and paying the bills and so forth? Or how
did you go about it in terms of a strategic plan that related to how
you target the—one, reduce the errors; two, get the recovery.

Mr. PETERSON. For the commercial audit recovery, sir, or the in-
ternal?

Mr. HORN. Well, I would like to hear about both. I am trying to
get experiences in the record here.

Mr. PETERSON. Well, I wasn’t there in 1983 when we started,
but, I guess, at that point, we knew that private industry was
using commercial recovery firms and that we knew that we must
have some erroneous payments, overpayments. And so we started
our first contract back then. I don’t know that we really had a spe-
cific goal as far as what we were going to recoup. The percentage
in that first contract was very high. It was 35 to 40 percent and,
as we have gone forward, the percentages have gone down with
each contract that we have administered. And that is due both to
the competition within the recovery business and also the ease
with which they can audit records. But I can’t give you an answer,
sir.

Mr. HORN. Well, in other words, you used the private sector as
the model in your business, which is sort of like the private sector.

Mr. PETERSON. Yes. Yes, we have applied private business prac-
tices whenever we can.

Mr. HORN. Did you get a higher level of return than business?
How close was it to——

Mr. PETERSON. No, we recover probably 95 to 98 percent of the
claims that are validated. Now perhaps 80 percent of our claims
that are issued are validated. So out of 100 percent, 80 percent are
valid. And, of that, we probably collect 95 to 98 percent.

Mr. HORN. So your cost-benefit ratio is very high, then, on recov-
ery.

Mr. PETERSON. Oh, yes.
Mr. HORN. Well, that is very helpful and I would ask both Mr.

Peterson and Mr. Allen, of the amounts identified through recovery
audits, how much was disputed?

Mr. PETERSON. Well, 20 percent of ours was disputed and 20 per-
cent is what our contracting officer agrees with, when a supplier
comes back and says, well, this is the deal.

Mr. HORN. And is that, essentially, how vendor disputes are re-
solved? By the actual contract officer involved?

Mr. PETERSON. Yes, it is our internal procurement or purchasing
person who listens to the response and that person decides whether
or not the claim is valid or not. And if it is valid, then we deduct
from the next payments. So we get a very high percentage of the
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money. If the contracting officer feels that the vendor’s claim rebut-
tal is valid, then the commercial recovery firm will abide by our
wishes.

Mr. HORN. Mr. Allen, does your system work the same way with
the role of the contracting officer?

Mr. ALLEN. Yes, sir, it does. Our statistics as to how much is ini-
tially identified as potential overpayment, how much of that poten-
tial overpayment is sustained as a legitimate claim by the contract-
ing officer, and then, subsequently, how much of that claim is col-
lected would differ because we are in the pilot program. I can give
you those numbers if you would like.

Mr. HORN. What are some of the most common complaints by
vendors who are charged with overpayments?

Mr. ALLEN. During our initial pilot program, I think the most
common complaint is the one that Mr. Walden would have raised.
He said, I am not sure I would want anybody coming into my
records 4 years after the fact and then changing our business rela-
tionship, in effect. Having gotten past that, because there is the
contract language which allows us to do that, we needed to get
through a number of issues with regard to what is the proper inter-
pretation of the contract warranty clause as to what discounts
should have been offered and were not offered. A whole variety of
different things.

Because part of our business was, with regard to the grocery
business, if you will, that is, contracts awarded on behalf of the De-
fense Commissary Agency. Some of the business practices in the
grocery business were not typical of government contracting, that
is, contractors would come into a grocery store, if you would, and
issue vendor credit memos. The contractor said that amounts to a
discount offered to you. We needed to go get that documentation
and verify as to whether or not that was true. So it was the dif-
ferent areas of dispute arose first from old documents and, second,
from different business practices within the commodities we au-
dited.

And I would think that might hold within virtually any market-
place. It would vary substantially by marketplace by commodity.

Mr. HORN. Mr. Allen, the Profit Recovery Group has made rec-
ommendations to the Defense Supply Center of Philadelphia on
ways to reduce future overpayments. Do you know to what degree
these recommendations have been implemented?

Mr. ALLEN. Some of them have been implemented, some of them
have not. The ones where we will find it most difficult to imple-
ment are the instances where there are changes to the Prompt
Payment Act. And, as you know, there were hearings by this com-
mittee earlier on that subject.

The second area where it would be most difficult would be
changes to systems. You have to get a certain information tech-
nology to make those changes, in order to accommodate better rec-
ordkeeping and then better audit recovery.

We will seriously consider one of those recommendations because
one of the prime benefits out of the recovery auditing is the ability
to make systemic decisions. That is how you get from an initial
identification of four-tenths of 1 percent overpayments down to one-
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tenth of 1 percent on the recurring basis. It is by identifying those
systemic issues. And we are very interested in doing that.

Mr. HORN. While we have you on systemic issues, let me ask the
three of you here, and Ms. Lee has certainly got her right to get
into this, and that is the year 2000 situation. To what degree have
the more businesslike operations such as Mr. Allen and Mr. Peter-
son, to what degree are you on and how far along are you on year
2000 compliance?

Mr. PETERSON. Sir, we are 100 percent.
Mr. HORN. 100?
Mr. PETERSON. Yes.
Mr. HORN. Good. And how about you, Mr. Allen?
Mr. ALLEN. I would have to provide that answer for the record,

sir.
Mr. HORN. Since we are looking now, Ms. Snyder, on the sort of

quarterly basis, looking at programs, not just departments and
their systems, and you are part of HHS, you are a big part of it,
you are the tail that makes the dog move in one direction or the
other, what is happening on your front with the year 2000?

Ms. SNYDER. The last report that I saw that was provided to the
Deputy Secretary is that HCFA systems, mission critical systems,
are 100——

Mr. HORN. All right, these are your self-applied and self-reported
mission critical. But we are now saying we don’t really care about
the rest of HHS, we care can they deliver on Medicare?

Ms. SNYDER. We believe we are going to be there 100 percent.
The Medicare contractor systems have gone through their first
round of certification and passed. They are now in recertification
and testing. And the HCFA internal systems are in the same place.
The system that I own as the business owner is the Financial Ac-
counting System that has gone through its second round of testing
and passed. We believe we are ready.

Mr. HORN. Great. And, that will show in your next quarterly re-
port? Will it? Or was it in this one?

Ms. SNYDER. Sir, I don’t know. That is submitted by the Chief
Information Officer, but I can certainly provide that for the record.
I know those reports lag behind a little bit.

[The information referred to follows:]
We are pleased to submit to you the two most recent HHS Y2K quarterly progress

resports, dated May 15, 1999, and August 13, 1999. Both make it clear that all of
HCFA’s mission-critical internal systems and external claims processing systems
were renovated, tested, and certified as compliant by April 1999.
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Mr. HORN. Well, you are right. They do. We only had two major
programs that were 100 percent and that was Social Security and
the Weather Service. So you can get your Social Security check
down in Miami and the weather will be nice, so—[laughter.]

Ms. SNYDER. OK.
Mr. HORN. Except if you have been in Miami in the summer, you

know there is no weather nice down there.
Ms. Snyder, in your statement you say you are currently using

commercial off-the-shelf software to identify many of the same pay-
ment errors that would be identified by a recovery auditor. What
benefits are you deriving from this software and how would a pri-
vate recovery audit firm impact your efforts?

Ms. SNYDER. We have delivered a benefit from our correct coding
initiative we started in 1996. I believe the cumulative savings have
been identified at around $830 million, about $280 million annu-
ally. We also recently purchased or leased, if you will, some addi-
tional software edits which we are just now working through to
make sure they satisfy Medicare policy before implementing them.
So we don’t yet know what the return on that particular invest-
ment will be, although we anticipate that it will be a good return
on the investment.

It is an interesting question in how would recovery audit affect
that. I think it is two different parts of the continuum, if you will.
Most of these edits are focused at a pre-pay review and so they are
to catch the error before it actually happens. So those edits are
aimed at pre-payment. The post-pay audit would be looking at pay-
ments that got through that edit screen and went out the door and
that we would need, then, to recover.

So I think they are two different parts of overpayment reduction.
Mr. HORN. Now has any of this been discussed with your author-

izing committee or your Appropriations subcommittee, in terms of
the systems you have developed and the attempt to remove the er-
rors on overpayments? Has that question come up before either
your authorizers or your appropriators?

Ms. SNYDER. I know that there have been discussions with them,
certainly, over time. I haven’t been party to any of those discus-
sions, but I know that there have been questions about automated
edit savings, recoveries, and that sort of question.

Mr. HORN. To improve a particular computer system and their
human resources that go with that, do you have to go to the Appro-
priation subcommittees? Or do you have the authority, long-range,
within Medicare, to do that?

Ms. SNYDER. There are really two types of funding authorities
that we have. One, our administrative accounts are subject to the
general appropriations process, which is where most of our soft-
ware development would occur, would be in that annual appropria-
tions process. We also have the mandatory funding and the Medi-
care Integrity Program, which is an appropriation that is funded
for a period of time, for a continuing, indefinite, authorization.

Mr. HORN. Now, as I understand your filing here in your written
statement, you note that in fiscal year 1998, the Department of
Health and Human Services reported estimated improper pay-
ments of $12.6 billion. This amount was down from $20.3 billion in
fiscal year 1997 and $23.2 billion in fiscal year 1996. What initia-
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tives, just for the record, were used by the Department of Health
and Human Services to reduce the estimated amounts of improper
payments? How would you sum that up?

Ms. SNYDER. I would say that it was a combination of efforts. As
you know, our error rate and our payments are a series of com-
plicated kind of computations. I think probably, in terms of impor-
tance, probably the correct documentation and billing, talking to
providers to get them to understand how to bill certainly had, we
think, a huge impact. We did a number of seminars. We went out
to medical schools and talked to residents who were getting ready
to establish practices about how to bill. So a lot of those kinds of
educational efforts. We also——

Mr. HORN. Well, that is a very important point. Has any software
ever been provided by Medicare for medical school graduates? Or
do they just leave that to the private sector and go find your own?

Ms. SNYDER. There are two answers to that question. One, we
provide billing software free of charge so that people will know how
to bill through billing agents and to our intermediaries and car-
riers. But one of the things that we have done that I think is really
innovative and it is going to have a pay-off is to put what is essen-
tially computer-based instruction online for people to be trained in,
again, how to bill claims, what are the right codes to use, and how
do you get into the Medicare system.

I think we have reached over 10,000 people at hundreds of sites
in hospitals. We have done 44 live seminars to work on this prob-
lem. We have reached more than 19,000 people this year alone.
And if you look at our website, you might find it interesting. There
is a pre-test and a post-test. We have actually been able to meas-
ure knowledge increase from taking it. And if you are interested in
the pre-test or the post-test, you can find it at
www.Medicaretraining.com. And this is——

Mr. HORN. Mr. Kaplan will write that down and will give me a
thorough analysis of that. You want to give him that again?

Ms. SNYDER. It is www.Medicaretraining—one word—.com. And
it has been a very successful web location. People are going into it
and using it, physicians and hospitals.

Mr. HORN. Well, that is very helpful. In your statement, you said
that you currently use commercial off-the-shelf software to identify
many of the same payment errors that would be identified by a re-
covery auditor. And I guess the question would be what benefits
are you deriving from the software and how would a private recov-
ery audit firm impact them? As I mentioned earlier that do we
need a new development for this particular audit approach or is it
satisfactory in the private sector already and being used by people?

Ms. SNYDER. My assumption would be that recovery auditors
would have their own software tools to apply to a recovery audit
and would not need special development. What would be important
is that recovery auditors understand the use of the definitions of
medical necessity and how Medicare claims are treated for pur-
poses of payment, which would be different than just applying soft-
ware to that evaluation. That is to look behind the face of the
claim.

Mr. HORN. My last question to you, Ms. Snyder, is, according to
the April 1999 article in the Bureau of National Affairs Medicare
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report, the Health Care Financing Administration has yet to issue
guidance for health care providers to return funds they inappropri-
ately received from Medicare. According to the article, providers
that voluntarily identify overpayments attempt to send checks back
to HCFA, only to have them returned. So, can you give us a sense
of how vast that particular situation is in terms of dollars at stake?
Or, how many people are involved in that?

Ms. SNYDER. I would need to get back with more specifics.
Mr. HORN. OK, without objection, it would be put at this point

in the record.
[The information referred to follows:]
A copy of our June 1999 Program Memorandum, that gives instructions on track-

ing and reporting procedures for unsolicited/voluntary refund checks from providers/
suppliers, is provided here as an attachment to the transcript.
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Mr. HORN. And then has the Health Care Financing Administra-
tion developed guidance for the acceptance of these returned over-
payments?

Ms. SNYDER. Yes, sir. We have. We have issued those instruc-
tions to our contractors.

Mr. HORN. And, so that has already gone out, that guidance?
There is nothing else to do on that part?

Ms. SNYDER. I believe that there will be more to do and that we
need to followup to make sure that the guidance is, indeed, being
followed. We have given the instructions.

Mr. HORN. OK, so we will hold the record open to get your re-
sponse as to the degree to which it has been passed on to the con-
tractors and the degree of achievement of the guidance that has
been to-date.

Ms. Lee, do you have any comments, listening to this dialog?
Ms. LEE. No, sir.
Mr. HORN. OK. Well, you have all been fine witnesses and we ap-

preciate you coming. I think we have got a lot of detail in the
record to give us a feel about how this system might work should
it become law, so thank you very much for coming.

We now go to the last panel of the day, panel three. And most
of the audience has already left, so panel three, we can stay here
for hours. OK, we have Mr. Dinkins, Mr. Kenny. Let us see. What
happened to Mr. Kenny. He is accompanying you. OK. And Mr.
Wilwerding is OK. Mr. Lyons, Mr. Booma, and Mr. Koehler. Good.
Anybody behind you that needs to be sworn in besides Mr. Kenny?
Anyone behind you? We might as well get them on the record.
Clerk will get their names.

Anyhow, raise your right hands, please.
[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. HORN. OK, the clerk will note that the six prime witnesses

and their back-up of three are sworn in. So we will start with Mr.
Dinkins, the executive vice president of the Profit Recovery Group
International. And he is accompanied by Mr. Jack Kenny, the di-
rector for government of the Profit Recovery Group International.
So, Mr. Dinkins, we are delighted to have you here.

STATEMENTS OF PAUL DINKINS, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESI-
DENT, PROFIT RECOVERY GROUP INTERNATIONAL, ACCOM-
PANIED BY JACK KENNY, THE DIRECTOR FOR GOVERN-
MENT, PROFIT RECOVERY GROUP INTERNATIONAL, INC.;
DOUGLAS R. WILWERDING, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER AND
PRESIDENT, OMNIUM WORLDWIDE INC.; TERRENCE LYONS,
DIRECTOR OF ACCOUNTING, WALGREEN CO.; STEPHEN R.
BOOMA, HEALTH CARE CONSULTANT; AND ROBERT
KOEHLER, ATTORNEY-AT-LAW, PATTON BOGGS, ON BEHALF
OF THE AMERICAN LOGISTICS ASSOCIATION

Mr. DINKINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to
testify before this committee.

Profit Recovery Group provides a unique perspective because we
are the largest and only public company in recovery auditing. We
audit several trillion dollars in transactions annually; serve over
3,000 clients, including over half of the Fortune 1,000 here in the
United States; and we have over 2,300 employees in 23 countries.
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Recovery auditing is a professional service pioneered by my com-
pany roughly 28 years ago to identify and recover overpayments
made to suppliers of goods and services. This practice has recov-
ered billions of dollars in the private sector that would otherwise
have remained undetected. The service is risk-free. Professional
fees are paid from the proceeds of the recovered funds. The contin-
gency fee basis for payment is the best possible approach we think
because it focuses on performance and puts all of the risk on the
contractor.

It is a fact that every organization experiences overpayments.
Overpayments typically occur as a result of human and systemic
errors. Recovery auditing is most commonly applied by PRG in
large environments. Error rates are typically small, however a
small error rate becomes very meaningful in a large environment.
For example, most large, private-sector organizations have an accu-
racy level of 99.9 percent in the private sector. The error rate of
0.1 percent becomes meaningful as it represents $1 million of loss
for every $1 billion of purchase.

As you have heard from prior testimony, government has already
been benefiting from recovery auditing. The Army-Air Force Ex-
change System has employed recovery audit services since the
early 1980’s. AAFES makes purchases of roughly $5 billion per
year and the most recently completed audit of 1998 produced $25
million in recovered moneys. To date, PRG has recovered over $114
million for AAFES.

We are now finalizing a recovery audit demonstration program
for the Department of Defense. Approximately $25 million in over-
payments have been identified to date with over $4 million of this
amount recovered or in the process of being offset. The balance is
in various stages of recovery. This represents a rate of recovery of
0.40 percent or roughly $4 million per $1 billion of purchase. And,
Mr. Chairman, this rate of recovery is pretty much synonymous
with what we experienced at AAFES.

The program within DOD is now being expanded to the balance
of the Defense Working Capital Fund. In our view, the expansion
was limited to the Defense Working Capital Fund because it is a
revolving fund and all recovered moneys go back to the fund. We
recommend expansion of the program to the balance of the appro-
priated fund areas quickly to optimize benefits. Prior to the bill
under review, there has been no incentive for an agency to conduct
recovery audits in appropriated fund areas because moneys recov-
ered would otherwise go back to Treasury.

Summarizing the benefits to government, everyone wins. Agen-
cies will have money returned. General government, through the
Treasury, will recover funds. The taxpayer sees his money well-
spent. And the Congress improves executive management. Hence,
it seems impossible to question the value of expanding the process.

Mr. Chairman, while we have suggestions to improve the lan-
guage in this legislation, let me say at the outset that we very
strongly support this bill. We believe that the concept has been
well-tested over decades in the private sector—roughly 9 years at
AAFES and in the current demonstration program.

There are several recommendations in my written testimony and
I would like to focus on only two of them. First, in section 3562,
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we suggest changes to section 3. We respectfully submit that where
the private sector has attempted to implement internally its own
recovery audit programs, it is done only after years of experience
with a professional service. Even private sector companies that
have developed some internal capability have done so in conjunc-
tion with ongoing external professional services.

Next, in section 3564. This section is written with recoveries of
appropriated funds in mind. Revision is suggested and required to
specify how moneys from revolving funds would be treated, such as
the Defense Working Capital Fund; AAFES, which is not an appro-
priated fund; or HCFA, which is a trust fund. It is our understand-
ing that all moneys, less contractor fees, should go back to these
revolving funds.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, we believe this legislation is both
well-crafted and well-intentioned. With the incorporation of the rec-
ommendations proposed in our testimony, this bill will provide a
powerful tool for all segments of government to recover overpay-
ments, correct problems, enhance payment processes, and adopt
private sector business practices. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Dinkins follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Well, I thank you. I am very impressed by the de-
tailed recommendations you have made and that is going to be very
helpful to us when we offer a manager’s amendment, namely mine,
to the markup. And so thank you very much for delving into that.
I appreciate it. And we always welcome any of you that have some
comments on the specific language of the bill. That is most helpful
to us.

We now go to Mr. Wilwerding. Thank you very much for coming.
He is the chief executive officer and president of Omnium World-
wide Inc.

Mr. WILWERDING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good afternoon.
On behalf of all the people at Omnium Worldwide, founded 30
years ago, I want to offer into testimony our suggestions and our
analysis of this legislation and the important impact it can have on
the Federal Government.

Omnium Worldwide is both a domestic and international special-
ist in cost containment and receivable management issues.
Omnium has offices in nine States as well as in Sao Paulo and Rio
de Janeiro, Brazil, and Mexico City, Mexico. We operate on issues
from overpaid insurance claims to precharge often delinquent ac-
counts. Omnium recovers hundreds of millions of dollars each year
for our clients.

I have been asked to speak today because of my 14 years of expe-
rience in this industry. I commend the committee’s desire to ad-
dress the problem of overpayments within Federal agencies. My ob-
jectives today are as follows. First of all, to testify on the need for
overpayment identification and recovery within Federal agencies.
Second, to outline the size and potential of the overpayment mar-
ket, specifically in the private health care industry, and the pur-
pose of extending this potential to Federal agencies. Third, to speak
on everyday practices of overpayment recovery in the private sec-
tor. And, finally, to offer some suggested changes to the language
of H.R. 1827 that may enhance the effectiveness of the legislation.

Our company’s existence and that of the industry specifically
formed around the identification and recovery of medical benefit
overpayments is a testament to the problem in the marketplace
and the need for this legislation. As defined, overpayments are not
fraud, but common administrative and clerical errors, as I believe
Ms. Snyder pointed out earlier today. One of our companies, Accent
Insurance Recovery Solutions is the leading provider of overpay-
ment identification and recovery for commercial insurers, managed
care, and self-funded organizations.

Health care benefit overpayments occur when funds are paid out
errantly. Numerous reasons exist for these overpayments, includ-
ing duplicate payments, payments to ineligible beneficiaries, cal-
culation errors, and payments to wrong providers. The vast major-
ity of these dollars do not deal with medical necessity. These types
of overpayments are a large percentage of the estimated $12.6 bil-
lion overpaid by Medicare in 1998.

Private overpayment recovery firms employ state-of-the-art pro-
prietary technology to identify, validate, and recover claim overpay-
ments. Commercial payers outsource these functions because they
are not the competency of the payor, pursuing these claims is not
a cost-effective allocation of resource of the payor, and the capital
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investment to develop the technology infrastructure to carry out
these functions is not a primary investment. Given that private
payers use these services on a contingency fee basis, there is no
fund outlay to realize the benefits of the service. The entire burden
of the function falls on the vendor or contractor.

In the majority of cases, Accent is asking the provider of service,
physician, hospital or clinic for the refund. Both expertise and pro-
fessionalism are mandatory as we work with the largest providers
across the country daily, resolving both clear-cut and complicated
overpayment situations. These cooperative relationships are of
paramount importance to the provider, the payor, and our com-
pany. The result is a very high recovery rate and no provider com-
plaints.

Estimates are that 4 percent of total claims paid by the private
health insurance sector are overpaid. This results in nearly $7.6
billion in overpayments for commercial payers. Contrast this with
the reported 7 to 16.5 percent error rate for Medicare. The dollars
available for identification and recovery are staggering. And, at
this point, Mr. Chairman, I would like to offer in that I do state
the 7.5 to 16.5 percent. There is record of 16.5 percent being the
actual error rate when Medicare includes not just claims that are
entirely overpaid, but also those that are partially overpaid, which
does raise the estimate of dollars being lost to overpayment annu-
ally.

Private recovery firms average recovery rates between 50 and 70
percent of dollars validated as overpaid. We believe the success in
the private sector can be mirrored in the public sector. Private re-
covery firms recover from the same providers that are being over-
paid by Medicare. The claims payment errors are being made by
fiscal intermediaries and carriers hired by HCFA to administer the
claims. These contractors are the very same carriers who hire pri-
vate recovery firms to recover their overpaid dollars on their com-
mercial insurance portfolio.

Over the last 3 years, the estimate is that HCFA has overpaid
some $56 billion in both fraud and waste. In that same time period,
recoveries from fines and restitutions have dropped 65 percent
from 1997 to 1998, down to $321 million. Recoveries for the first
half of 1999 are estimated at $176 million. By employing private
recovery firms, the Medicare Trust could realize conservatively bil-
lions in savings in the next 3 years.

H.R. 1827 is an important step toward implementing the manda-
tory use of auditing firms. A few areas of emphasis would enhance
the legislation and ensure success of this most important effort this
committee is now undertaking. First, we suggest that both auditing
and the recovery function be mandated. As the legislation currently
reads, the recovery function is assumed, but not specifically stated.
Auditing without recovery will not yield the results desired.

Second, timeframe should be added to specify the appropriate
lapse between the audit findings and the beginning of the recovery
activity. This critical element determines the recovery success.

Third, set-offs, while effective, are an extreme burden on provid-
ers and their accounting systems and I wish Mr. Walden was here
with his experience in the hospital board. I am sure he would at-
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test to the fact that the accounting of set-offs is very difficult for
the provider to handle.

Fourth, the committee should be very cautious in allowing agen-
cies to opt out of the program. Deferrals will greatly reduce the re-
coveries and available benefits from this prudent legislative act.

Fifth, some types of overpayment, audit, and recovery may incur
expense that exceeds the 25 percent fee cap. And here I echo Mr.
Peterson’s testimony.

Finally, the committee should consider the financial net benefit
and allow some fee arrangements to exceed the cap where appro-
priate.

H.R. 1827 is a very important step in the pursuit of merging the
private sector efficiency and expertise with the government im-
provement opportunities. I appreciate the chance to address the
committee and welcome any questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wilwerding follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Thank you very much for that helpful statement. Mr.
Terrence Lyons is director of accounting, the Walgreen Co.

Mr. LYONS. Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to ap-
pear before this committee. My name is Terry Lyons and I am a
director at the Walgreen Co. Walgreen’s is a leading drug and gen-
eral merchandise retailer with fiscal year sales for 1998 of $15.3
billion. My responsibilities include the management of our
outsourced recovery audit process. My testimony provides a private
sector view of recovery audit benefits and how the Walgreen Co.
uses the process.

Walgreen’s recognized long ago the benefits of using a profes-
sional service provider to identify and recover overpayments. Pur-
chasing and payment systems used by any volume intensive orga-
nization like Walgreen’s are designed to be cost-effective and to
provide for maximum through-put to ensure timely payment of
supplier invoices. However, mistakes occur, whether through
human error or systemic breakdowns.

Our experience has indicated that human error is the most com-
mon contributing factor in payment errors. Human error can never
be entirely eliminated. Therefore, the need exists for a safety net
to audit payment transactions for accuracy and validity, recover
any overpayments, and to identify why overpayments occur.

The most attractive advantage for utilizing a recovery auditing
service is that there is no risk or investment required. The develop-
ment of internal controls and/or programs to conduct comprehen-
sive recovery auditing is simply not 100 percent cost-effective. We
use the largest service provider, the Profit Recovery Group Inter-
national who has broad experience in many operating environ-
ments.

The value of recovery auditing to us is apparent in the dollars
recovered from the two most recent audit years. The audit of our
1996 purchases was completed in October 1998 and we recovered
$16.9 million in overpayments on a purchase volume of $8.5 billion.
The audit of our 1997 purchases is just now being completed and
we expect to recover approximately $17.5 million in overpayments
against a purchase base of $9.7 billion. Although the numbers are
large, nearly $35 million just over the past 2 audit years, they ac-
tually indicate an error rate of only about 0.19 percent. Meaning
that 99.8 percent of our payable transactions were processed and
paid correctly.

The success of our recovery audit activity is based on a set of mu-
tually identified duties and expectations from both parties. We, as
the client, must fully support the process. We must provide our
service provider with the access to all required media, both elec-
tronic and paper, needed to research, identify, and document any
instances of overpayments and/or underdeductions. Points of con-
tact are established within the purchasing, transportation, ac-
counts payable, accounting, and finance areas to liaison with con-
tractor personnel to provide whatever support is required.

Our recovery audit firm has responsibilities and duties to ensure
the success of their effort. They gain a full understanding of our
purchasing and payment systems for both electronic and paper
transactions. They meet and develop good working relationships
with all of the designated points of contact within our organization
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and they protect our vendor relationships. In short, we expect our
contractor to function in a fully outsourced manner that represents
the interests of the Walgreen Co.

The question of why Walgreen’s would employ an outside firm to
do recovery auditing rather than doing it internally has certainly
occurred to you. The answer is simple. As a company, we have cho-
sen to invest our developmental dollars in what we do best: sys-
tems and technology that provides improved productivity within
our stores and improved customer service. Also the investment in
technology and resources needed to develop this kind of capability
in-house could be cost-prohibitive. We find it attractive to outsource
this function to a professional recovery audit firm. They have the
technology, the resources, and the expertise to do what they do
best.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, we have found the use of profes-
sional recovery audit services to be invaluable in both recovering
passed-over payments and improving internal controls. Among the
major benefits: We recover millions of dollars each year, we incur
no financial burden, the process is not disruptive to our normal op-
erations, and the nature of the service is ongoing with benefits,
year after year. As a private sector user of audit recovery services,
I believe recovery auditing services for the government is a terrific
idea. It will result in the recovery of a great deal of money and fur-
ther demonstrate how government can benefit from private sector
business practices. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Lyons follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Well, we thank you for that very thorough statement.
Our next witness is Mr. Stephen Booma, health care consultant
who has had quite a rich experience with the Travelers Insurance
Co. and Mutual of Omaha Insurance Co. We are glad to have you
here.

Mr. BOOMA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I would like to
thank the subcommittee for allowing me to discuss this with you.

As you said, I do have quite a history with the health insurance
industry. I am 27 years in this business. I have 24 years with the
Travelers. At the Travelers, I was president of their regional home
office in Chicago. I also ran other strategic business units. At Mu-
tual of Omaha most recently, I headed up their managed care area,
president of their HMO subsidiary, and I was also responsible for
all of their claim payment. So, in short, I was the one who had to
make the decision to use an outside vendor or to do it in-house.
And I will explain my comments on that. Right now I am operating
as an insurance consultant working in mergers and acquisitions,
but also working with companies in the managed care arena to im-
prove their performance.

Today, I would really like to address my comments as a private
administrator of health plans. And I would say, from the outset,
that we chose to go outside and use private recovery firms. I also
believe strongly, at the outset, that the Federal Government, as the
largest purchaser of health plans, should also use outside recovery
firms.

The reasons why. They are really pretty simple and we are at
the point today, this afternoon, where I think we have discussed
them enough where almost everyone is in agreement. So it is won-
derful. But I will just maybe emphasize a couple of points. First,
and foremost, recovery firms have the expertise and have the high-
est level of professionalism in handling this type of work. That is
their only business. That is not the core business of anyone other
than the recovery firms. So it makes perfect sense to allow the ex-
perts to do it.

If you have someone like HCFA start to use outside recovery
firms, you will actually see competition within other firms to do
that work and the expertise will grow. If that expertise is tried to
develop inside, I can almost guarantee you that I wouldn’t see that
type of growth in this level of business.

The amount of money in overpayments is staggering. And I think
we all agree that they can occur simply from human error. To me,
it doesn’t make any sense to have the folks that are making the
human errors try to go get the money they made the errors on.
Human nature tells you that if you make an error, there is a
strong inclination not to point that out. That would be one of the
primary reasons that we chose to go to outside, because we wanted
people that were not attached to the process to make those deci-
sions.

In the health care business, doctors, hospitals, and health care
providers of all kinds and insurance companies are very familiar
with this process. And, in fact, it is not an adversarial process, at
least on this particular process. Oftentimes, insurance companies,
Managed Care Organizations are at opposite ends with providers,
but providers really look for help in solving overpayment situa-
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tions. They know, most of the time, that they have made overpay-
ments. It is important to work with them to try to correct those
overpayments and they are pleased when they can do that in a log-
ical and orderly manner. And the recovery firms are best positioned
to do that.

Our customers understand, especially the larger ones within the
private insurance world, that errors occur. And they are most inter-
ested in making sure that those errors are corrected and that it is
done in an orderly manner. If you don’t employ recovery firms,
then the process and the length of time is difficult and oftentimes
very burdensome. Insurance companies who take on the full risk
of contracts for individuals or small groups understand the use of
this too and benefit directly from using outside recovery firms.
That was another primary reason why we chose to do it.

So I would, in summary, strongly recommend that this bill spe-
cifically allow for insurance claims recovery for HCFA as well as
other Federal plans. I would also emphasize that I think it should
be mandatory. I don’t think there should be ways to opt-out. Be-
cause if you allow them to opt-out, the people who are running the
plans will probably want to continue to try to self-police themselves
and that won’t work. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Booma follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Thank you. That is very helpful. Mr. Robert Koehler
is attorney-at-law, Patton Boggs here in Washington and the Amer-
ican Logistics Association. Have we got a little room for you there
at the table, finally? Thank you.

Mr. KOEHLER. I moved from the end of the dug-out to take the
clean-up spot. My name is Robert Koehler. I am a senior partner
in the Washington, DC, law firm of Patton Boggs. And I have spe-
cialized in government contract law for the past 30 years. I am
here on behalf of the American Logistics Association, a trade asso-
ciation of some 600 manufacturers, brokers, and distributors who
sell brand or trade-name items to the Federal Government. And
this involves both the commissary systems, the Defense Supply
System, as well as the non-appropriated fund activities such as
AAFES and NEXCOM.

Because of the limit of 5 minutes, I will only highlight the more
critical issues that we think we should address in this bill. Mr.
Chairman, by way of background, I have been involved with the re-
covery audit associated with DSCP and PRGI for the past 2 years.
In this regard, I represent 10 companies: Frito Lay, Fort James,
Hunt Wesson, Johnson and Johnson, Kellogg, Mars, Nabisco, Pills-
bury, Reckitt and Colman, Tropicana, and General Mills. In my
past, I have worked extensively on the issues of price warranty as
far as GSA is concerned; as far as this agency, DSCP, is concerned;
and with the AAFES.

As we look at this legislation, I think it is fair to make comment
on what was learned—at least what we, from our perspective,
learned—from the demonstration program. From our perspective,
as we look at the demonstration program, it was envisioned to take
the basic concepts that are used in the commercial world and apply
them at the DOD level. Very simple. Unfortunately, it isn’t that
simple.

And the difficulty, Mr. Chairman, that occurs is two factors. One,
there are affinity contract terms and conditions that must be ad-
hered to by the government in conducting either audits or seeking
to recover claims. And, two, and most importantly, there are well-
established Federal acquisition regulations that both the govern-
ment and the contractor must comport with in these audit activi-
ties. And from our perspective, when DSCP and PRGI initiated
their activities in the demonstration program, this was totally ig-
nored.

For example, the first thing that happened in 1996 was the PRGI
and DSCP issuing thousands and thousands of collection letters to
companies demanding payment, giving them 30 days to pay and
also advising them that if the situation arose, it was going to with-
hold the funds on any outstanding invoice. And, fortunately, this
violated the Federal Acquisition Regulation. We brought this to
their attention and everyone of those letters had to be withdrawn.
Six months later, new letters were issued. And during this time pe-
riod, when we began to look at the process that they were going
about, it became clear that what they were attempting to do was
to develop a system that they relied on in the commercial activity
that can’t be done in the government sector.

For example, they had two types of claims. What they call a unit
price claim, which was a claim that asserted that the companies
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were not paying the most favored customer price to the govern-
ment. The second type of claim was what they called the prompt
payment claim. That meant that if the company was providing a
commercial entity a prompt payment discount let us say of 2 per-
cent if you pay it in 10 days, not 30 and the government wasn’t
getting that, they demanded equal treatment.

In the commercial world, that might be appropriate. In govern-
ment contracts, the essential thing is you have to adhere to the
terms of the contract. And, unfortunately for the government and
PRGI, the price warranty clause is a very specific document that
details what is the basis upon which the contractor warrants his
price, the average price, being most favorable to the government.
And in our judgment, that was totally ignored. Now we are work-
ing now through the process of trying to rectify that.

The second part was the DSCP contracting activity was associ-
ated with all the commissaries overseas. DSCP and PRGI issued
claim letters and failed to look at their own documentation that ex-
isted in the government at the local commissaries levels in Europe.
The industry brought this to their attention and, quite frankly, Mr.
Chairman, raised hell about it. After a considerable period of time,
DSCP finally got the funding to go over to Europe to look at these
documents and that was done just January of this year. We are
now advised that a significant amount of those claims that they
had made against the companies on the unit prices may be with-
drawn.

Now the second part relates to the prompt payment discount.
Again, we believe that the price warranty clause specifically re-
quires you to consider what is an average price. What DSCP and
PRGI have done is extracted this one element called billing advan-
tage, assumed that that was not part of the average price, and that
is where a majority of the claims are that have not been recovered.
And the reason is because the contractors want the government to
adhere to the terms of the contract and these claims, we don’t
think, represent that term.

Now with this as background, we now have to look at the new
bill. And let me say, Mr. Chairman, on behalf of all the companies
that ALA represents, we have absolutely no objection to outside
audit function. None whatsoever. We recognize that it is done
throughout the government.

But I think the key difference of what is being proposed here ver-
sus what exists now and what PRGI contract is even right now is
what I think is an extremely dangerous move by allowing the agen-
cy to delegate extremely core responsibilities from the contracting
officer to the audit company. And I think that if you will ask any
government contractor, if you ask any government representative
who has been a government contractor, this particular provision is
of great, great concern to them.

It is very simple, the reason. The bill establishes giving authority
to individuals to find the claims, process the claims, pursue the
claims, and settle them. And if you looked at PRGI’s testimony that
they gave back on June 12, that is exactly what they were talking
about. You are also giving them 20 percent of what they recover.
That is not incentive fee, that is a headhunter’s fee. And that, to
me, is extremely dangerous.
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One of the principles, I think, that is lost in a lot of this is that
government contracting under the Federal Acquisition Regulation
is extremely different. I might note that Mr. Peterson, who is from
AAFES here this afternoon, testified about their great results.
Make no mistake about it, AAFES regulations are entirely different
than DOD’s. AAFES is a non-appropriated fund activity. It is not
governed by the Federal Acquisition Regulation. DSCP, the com-
missaries, all the activities that you are referring to are. And that
is a significant difference. So I think we have to analyze the suc-
cess one might have, based upon the atmosphere that the regula-
tions allow them to exist.

Finally, ALA believes that providing the private contractor audi-
tor with such a broad authority and then to receive 20 percent pre-
sents a clear and unmistakable conflict of interest, violating one of
the government’s bedrock contracting principles. And I read just a
portion of the Federal Acquisition Regulation, ‘‘Transactions relat-
ing to the expenditure of public funds require the highest degree
of public trust and impeccable standards of conduct. The general
rule is to avoid, strictly, any conflict of interest or even the appear-
ance of a conflict of interest in government contracting relation-
ships.’’

And, again, the idea of giving the contractor a combination of the
authority that the contracting officer has and the percentage pre-
sents, I think, a conflict that cannot be overcome. ALA does not
have any difficulty with a continuation of the program. Where we
have the difficulty is trying to allow the contractor to have that
contracting responsibility. And that is where the major conflict
arises.

I also think that one of the issues that has arisen in our deal-
ings, in discussions with the contracting officer and other govern-
ment representatives is we have talked about attempting to resolve
some of these issues, settle them. One of the issues that always
comes up is, well, I might agree with you, but I have PRGI on the
other side of me who has a contract and is entitled to 20 percent
recovery. I have a conflict with him because if I settle at one level,
he might assert that he is entitled to a higher percentage. I think
the bill ought to have a provision that makes it very clear that the
government is not liable in any way, shape, or form to the contrac-
tor for any type of offset or settlement or decision that the contract-
ing officer makes in reaching that settlement vis-a-vis that 20 per-
cent.

Bottom line, we support the bill only if—only if—you exclude
from this bill the contracting officer delegation to the outside audi-
tor. If it is just really a continuation, we have no difficulty with the
bill. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Koehler follows:]
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Mr. HORN. Thank you very much. We appreciate that com-
prehensive testimony.

Mr. Dinkins, in your testimony, you say that the government will
benefit from recovery auditing even more than the private sector.
However, you also state that you do not have a broad enough sam-
pling of results within the government to accurately project the
benefit of the program. What factors support your conclusion that
the government would realize a greater benefit from recovery au-
diting than the private sector?

Mr. DINKINS. Well, I would say to begin with, the long experience
that we have with AAFES at just under one-half of one-tenth of 1
percent and the current experience in the demonstration program,
those numbers are roughly synonymous. So I wouldn’t venture to
state at this point—and I would say that the opportunity within
HCFA is significantly higher than that. It would be billions of dol-
lars a year and also a higher recovery percent. But somewhere be-
tween the private sector average rate of one-tenth of a percent and
one-half of one-tenth of 1 percent and probably closer to that one-
half of one-tenth of 1 percent number is the real opportunity within
government.

Mr. HORN. In your testimony, you recommend raising the thresh-
old for payment activity, subject to recovery audits, from $10 mil-
lion to $500 million. You stated that the amounts recovered from
an audit of the $10 million payment program would not justify the
costs and administrative burdens. What are the costs associated
with performing recovery audits?

Mr. DINKINS. That statement is probably more self-serving for us
the contractor in the sense that we have a huge investment at the
beginning of any effort to access all of the relevant media, process
it through a data center, prepare and deploy staff, technology,
hardware, et cetera. And in a smaller environment, those invest-
ments would not bear fruit. And I would point you to a corollary
in the private sector. Typically, we looked at environments that are
in excess of $500 million. That is not to say that there wouldn’t be
multiple segments within any particular agency that would add up
to $500 million. That would obviously be well worthwhile looking
at, in terms of the benefits to both parties.

Mr. HORN. Well, you noted that since September 1996, when the
Defense Supply Center of Philadelphia contracted with the Profit
Recovery Group to perform these recovery audits, more than $20
million in overpayments had been identified. Only $2 million has
been recovered. Now, according to Mr. Dinkins statement, I guess
the balance is in various stages of recovery and I would be curi-
ous—and Mr. Wilwerding might want to get in on this—what is the
status of recovery of the identified by uncollected overpayments?

Mr. DINKINS. Our experience in the private sector ranges in the
high 80 percent range in terms of what is collected, as compared
with what is identified. And, typically, the difference is that there
is some piece of information that was not resident within the cli-
ent’s files that the supplier may have access to that helps to create
a better understanding of the situation. I think that the reason
for—first of all, let me correct a couple of figures. Where we are
today is about $4 million: $2.5 million of which is identified, an-
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other $1.5 million which has been approved by the contracting offi-
cer and ready for deduction through DFAS’s systems.

I think you heard prior testimony from Mr. Allen at DSCP say-
ing that there was another $10 million that was ready to go on top
of that. I don’t recall the exact numbers. There is about $12 million
today that is identified and writing final determination from the
contracting officer.

Now, obviously, we don’t affect collections with the suppliers.
That is the Department of Defense’s role and responsibility as part
of the program. We identify the overpayments and then they pur-
sue their normal course of action in terms of how to first notify the
supplier that there is a potential overpayment, ask for their com-
ment before anything further happens, and then, at an appropriate
time, make an offset on a future payment.

Mr. HORN. Mr. Wilwerding, do you have anything to add to that?
Mr. WILWERDING. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I believe also an impor-

tant part of that recovery percentage—and I agree with Mr.
Dinkins that the private sector recovery percentages do range up
toward 80 percent in some cases. A great deal of that is a result
of the working relationship between the recovery vendor and the
payees in these points and, on the health care, being the providers.
In that there is a system in place to forward information, substan-
tiate claims, and facilitate payment back and forth. That would
take some time to develop on behalf of the government agencies,
but it is very realistic to believe that that would be in place and
would create a very synergistic environment to work together in
that recovery effort.

Mr. HORN. Well, we asked the last panel about the following and
how are disputed over payments handled by your companies, when
that is a dispute? Is there an organized process or an appeals
group? Or how does it work? Is it the contract officer? Yes, Mr.
Dinkins.

Mr. DINKINS. That is actually not our role. That is handled
through normal scenarios within the government and it is pri-
marily a contracting officer makes the final disposition of any
claim.

Mr. HORN. So it works very much like in our debt collection legis-
lation. If it is turned over to a private collector, why they simply
go get the amount and if there is a problem with the IRS, fine, talk
to the people at IRS. OK, I understand that. Does anybody have
any other thoughts on the appeal process in any way? Yes, Mr.
Koehler.

Mr. KOEHLER. Mr. Chairman, under the Federal Acquisition Reg-
ulation that governs all contracts, there is no debt under the regu-
lation until the contracting officer issues a contracting officer’s final
decision. At that point, when the contracting officer issues a deci-
sion, that then constitutes a debt and the government then has the
option to withhold payment or offset, but not until that point in
time. It is also the point in time when interest begins to run.

I think earlier one of the panelists was talking about that
months and months would go by with interest or years would go
by with interest. Well, that is not true. If the government identifies
a claim and the contracting officer issues that decision, that inter-
est begins to run on those amounts at the Treasury rate. So I think
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that we have to keep that in mind as we move forward on this
project.

Mr. HORN. Mr. Dinkins, the Government Waste Corrections Act
of 1999 recognizes that the identification of overpayments to pro-
viders of goods and services through recovery auditing has been
used successfully in the private sector. Accordingly, the proposed
legislation generally requires each executive branch agency to con-
duct recovery audits for its payment activities that expend at least
$10 million annually. Although the Federal Government buys
many of the same items as does the private sector, the Federal
Government is also the sole buyer of other items, such as major
weapons systems.

With that as a preface, does the—you pronounce the initials here
PRGI—does that Profit Recovery Group perform or have the capa-
bility to perform recovery audits for private sector companies such
as United Airlines that buy from the aerospace industry?

Mr. DINKINS. Yes. As a matter of fact, we do provide services to
major airlines today.

Mr. HORN. Major weapons systems manufacturers such as Boe-
ing or Lockheed-Martin do not offer cash discounts and other over-
payment type claims typically found in retail businesses. What are
some of the examples of the type of overpayment claims you antici-
pate finding in major weapons systems acquisitions?

Mr. DINKINS. Most of the identified overpayments in that arena
would be contract compliance related issues. You still have
incidences of duplicate payments and other types of errors. Con-
tract compliance will be the key area of that investigation.

Mr. HORN. We have heard from the chief financial officer of
Medicare. I am just curious, how applicable is recovery auditing to
health care, be it Federal level or the State level, or just plain old
hospital level?

Mr. WILWERDING. Mr. Chairman, we would feel that it is ex-
tremely applicable. Going back to my testimony, Medicare program
is utilizing the private sector carriers to administer these health
benefits. Those carriers are currently using private sector recovery
firms to audit, identify, validate, and recover overpaid claims. They
are using very similar, if not the same, claim systems, the same
training techniques on their claim analysts, and the same internal
audit techniques they use on their private sector insurance claims.

Therefore, it would be apparent that the ability to audit and
identify these claims and recover those claims on behalf of Medi-
care would be similar to that of the private sector.

Mr. LYONS. I think I can speak on that issue also, Mr. Horn.
Mr. HORN. Sure.
Mr. LYONS. I was the chief operations administrator for our com-

pany’s health insurance programs in the late 1980’s and early
1990’s. Walgreen’s is self-insured and self-administered. And, we
employed outside audit recovery firms to review health insurance
claim payments with about a 4 percent recovery rate, if I recall.

Mr. DINKINS. I would add to that, Mr. Horn, that that represents
about 10 times the level of recovery demonstrated in government
and other programs today. So health care typically offers a larger
area of opportunity.
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Mr. HORN. I don’t doubt that. There are big dollars at stake
there. Mr. Wilwerding, the majority of claims deemed erroneous
stemmed from issues of lack of medical necessity, incorrectly coded
claims, and services paid for that were actually uncovered or unal-
lowable. Given that you do not get involved in making medical
judgments, could you describe the methodology you use and the
type of errors you identify?

Mr. WILWERDING. Certainly, Mr. Chairman. Our process is to
identify errors that are primarily based on a set of data facts that
determine the eligibility and the appropriateness of the claim. That
may be associated with the beneficiary’s eligibility for the program,
the contract allowances, what the insurance policy or benefit policy
covers and what it does not cover. They could identify things such
as duplicate payments or payments that are not customarily made
or over a certain program maximum amount. The validity of those
claims tends to run very high. Of the claims we identify as poten-
tial overpayments, we acknowledge that some 80 percent of those
claims will be accurately overpaid.

We will only pursue—and I think it is an important issue to
bring out here under contingency fees and I would assume Mr.
Dinkins would support this—those of us that are operating on get-
ting paid on successful recoveries will only pursue those claims
that are valid overpayments. We have no incentive to pursue
claims that we know are not valid and will not likely be reim-
bursed by the payee. It is, in the health claim area especially, since
we deal with fairly low-balance claims and a high volume of those
claims, extra effort is given to make sure that the claims we are
pursuing are accepted by the provider and we have the data in-
house to present to the provider the valid request for the reim-
bursement.

Mr. HORN. Mr. Wilwerding, in your testimony, you state that it
would not be efficient for the Federal departments and agencies to
collect overpayments by offsetting future payments. Why would
this process not be efficient?

Mr. WILWERDING. Perhaps that testimony needs to be revised. It
is not necessarily inefficient, but I do believe that it is burdensome
upon the provider community and we could, at some point, and I
could submit a statement into the testimony that would give an ex-
ample of why this would be burdensome if you would prefer that.

Mr. HORN. Mr. Lyons, does the Walgreen Co. do any of its recov-
ery auditing internally?

Mr. LYONS. We do have a small initiative, Mr. Horn. Frankly, we
are trying to put our dollars into developing systems that will
eliminate the post-audit recovery issues. So we are looking at new
billing systems and new accounts payable systems that will tend to
probably not eliminate completely, but at least minimize post-audit
recovery activities.

Mr. HORN. H.R. 1827, which is before us, would require a recov-
ery audit contractor to provide departments and agencies with peri-
odic reports on conditions giving rise to overpayments and rec-
ommendations on how to mitigate such conditions. What rec-
ommendations has the Profit Recovery Group International pro-
vided to the Walgreen Co. on ways to improve its payment proc-
esses and reduce the incidences of overpayments?
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Mr. LYONS. Well, I am not sure that I can be very specific in that
area, although various audit recovery firms in the past have made
specific recommendations. Typically, these are recommendations
having to do with system changes and/or manual procedure
changes. Some of which we have made. It is easy to make a man-
ual procedure change. It is very difficult to make a systems change
when it is tied into a fully integrated process.

Mr. HORN. We noted earlier that the Defense Department con-
tracting officer in most Federal departments deal with the vendor-
supplier disputes over the validity of an overpayment identified by
a recovery auditor. How does Walgreen handle this?

Mr. LYONS. Well, I think the first point that I want to make is
that the Walgreen Co. controls the audit activities. So, when a dis-
pute arises, the facts typically speak for themselves. Is there a pur-
chase contract? And is there the supporting documentation to vali-
date the claim? Usually, if there is, we proceed. If there is not, we
don’t. And I should say in that respect, that I see very few post-
audit recovery claims that do not have a tremendous amount of
documentation, supporting documentation.

Mr. HORN. Mr. Koehler, as I understand it, the Profit Recovery
Group International identified overpayments, sent letter of indebt-
edness to vendors, and many vendors protested through their trade
association, the American Logistics Association, for which you are
counsel. Have vendors complained to the American Logistics Asso-
ciation about recovery auditing performed for private sector compa-
nies? And, if so, what are we talking about in terms of complaints?

Mr. KOEHLER. Well, Mr. Chairman, the answer is no, because the
American Logistics Association is associated just for sales to the
Federal Government so that the association itself would not have
access to that. I know on a personal level the companies that we
do represent that there are two different types of, if you will, issues
that arise on the commercial side. One is the ministerial or billing
errors. And Mr. Lyons is correct. That type of documentation is rel-
atively easy to see and there is very little difficulty with getting
those resolved.

The other area, though, is in relation to the government contract-
ing, is in the application, not of those type of ministerial or billing
errors, but rather in the interpretation of the price warranty clause
and the attempt to enforce it. I think George Allen, for DECA, stat-
ed that with regard to the price warranty issue, that those were
breech issues. Well, if that is the case, then that clearly is an area
that should never be delegated to an outside contractor for resolu-
tion. Because only that area is the responsibility of the contracting
officer.

Mr. HORN. Now I gave the last panel the chance to have any-
thing to say that they haven’t said in the dialog either between the
Chair and the panel or within the panel. So anybody want to get
something off their chest now into the record? Any takers on that?

Well, we thank you very much for coming. We appreciate the
knowledge you bring to this and the experience. And that will be
very helpful in marking up the bill.

I would now like to thank the following people for setting up this
particular hearing: The Government Management, Information,
and Technology Subcommittee staff is headed by its staff director,
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Russell George, and chief counsel—I don’t see him right now. The
person to my left, to your right, who has put most of the effort into
this particular hearing, is Randy Kaplan; who is also counsel to the
subcommittee and a professional staff member. Matthew Ebert,
policy advisor, is back here on the bench. Jane Cobb of the full
committee, is liaison on this bill, with Mr. Burton’s interest. And
we have Bonnie Heald, director of communications, probably with
somebody in the media here. And Grant Newman, our clerk,
against the wall over there. We have John Phillips, intern. And
then Paul Wicker, intern; Justin Schlueter, intern; Lauren Lefton,
intern.

And, for the Democratic side, Faith Weiss, the minority counsel;
Earley Green, minority staff assistant. And Yon Lupu, the court re-
porter.

So thank you all. And, with that, this hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 5:01 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
[Additional information submitted for the hearing record follows:]
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